University of New Mexico
UNM Digital Repository

Pharmaceutical Sciences ETDs

**Electronic Theses and Dissertations** 

Spring 5-10-2022

# TUNGSTEN-ENHANCED BREAST CANCER METASTASIS TO THE BONE IS ASSOCIATED WITH ALTERATIONS IN THE BONE NICHE.

Cameron J. Chock University of New Mexico

Alicia Bolt University of New Mexico

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalrepository.unm.edu/phrm\_etds

Part of the Pharmacy and Pharmaceutical Sciences Commons

### **Recommended Citation**

Chock, Cameron J. and Alicia Bolt. "TUNGSTEN-ENHANCED BREAST CANCER METASTASIS TO THE BONE IS ASSOCIATED WITH ALTERATIONS IN THE BONE NICHE.." (2022). https://digitalrepository.unm.edu/phrm\_etds/30

This Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Electronic Theses and Dissertations at UNM Digital Repository. It has been accepted for inclusion in Pharmaceutical Sciences ETDs by an authorized administrator of UNM Digital Repository. For more information, please contact disc@unm.edu.

Cameron J Chock

Candidate

College of Pharmacy - Pharmaceutical Sciences

This thesis is approved, and it is acceptable in quality and form for publication:

Approved by the Thesis Committee:

Dr. Alicia Bolt, Chairperson

Dr. Helen Hathaway

Dr. Matthew Campen

# TUNGSTEN-ENHANCED BREAST CANCER METASTASIS TO THE BONE IS ASSOCIATED WITH ALTERATIONS IN THE BONE NICHE.

by

# **CAMERON J CHOCK, BS**

Thesis

Submitted in Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree of

Master of Science Pharmaceutical Sciences

The University of New Mexico Albuquerque, New Mexico

July 2022

#### Acknowledgement

I want to greatly acknowledge Dr. Alicia Bolt, my academic advisor and chairperson for her continuous support and assistance over the last three years. She has shared with me her extensive knowledge and enthusiasm for the field of toxicology. I appreciate your patience with me as I learned throughout my role as both a graduate and pharmacy student. Thank you for your contributions to preparing me for my future career as a pharmacist and for being a strong mentor.

I would also like to acknowledge my committee members Dr. Helen Hathaway and Dr. Matthew Campen for their input and guidance throughout this entire project. Thank you for sharing your knowledge and feedback on toxicology and cancer research.

It is also important for me to acknowledge the co-authors in the paper included in Chapter 2 of the thesis manuscript, for their amazing help and contributions to the outstanding work in the development of such research. Thank you to the Bolt and Campen laboratory staff as well as the current and past graduate students for the continuous help and support among this research project. I would also like to acknowledge the contributors in McGill University in Montreal and everyone in the College of Pharmacy at UNM.

Finally thank you to my family and fiancé who have supported me in my pursuit of research. I could not have done this without your continuous encouragement and moral support over the past 3 years.

iii

Tungsten-enhanced breast cancer metastasis to the bone is associated with alterations in the bone niche.

by Cameron J Chock

B.S., Biology, University of New Mexico, 2017 Pharm.D., College of Pharmacy, University of New Mexico, 2022 M.S., Pharmaceutical Sciences, University of New Mexico, 2022

## ABSTRACT

The objective of this thesis project was to investigate the effects of tungsten on breast cancer metastasis to the bone niche, using the 4T1 orthotopic breast cancer model. Oral tungsten (15 ppm) exposure did not affect primary tumor growth. However, following tungsten exposure there were marked changes in the bone niche, including increased metastasis of 4T1 tumor cells and increased osteolysis. Further analysis of the bone niche indicates that enhanced metastasis is associated with a pro-tumorigenic immune suppressive environment, including increased gene expression of the pro-inflammatory cytokine IL-1 $\beta$  and the activated fibroblast marker  $\alpha$  smooth muscle actin. These results suggest that tungsten accumulation in the bone is changing the bone niche to create a pro-tumor immune suppressive environment. The exact mechanisms behind this are multifactorial, but evidence suggests tungsten may be affecting breast cancer cells to enhance homing and colonization within the bone niche.

iv

# **Table of Contents**

Acknowledgement	iii
ABSTRACT	iv
List of Figures	vii
Chapter 1 Introduction	1
Tungsten: Background and an Environmental Toxicant	1
Tungsten and the Bone	5
Tungsten and Carcinogenesis	7
Breast cancer: A Brief Overview	10
Breast Cancer Metastasis to the Bone and the Bone Microenvironment	13
Study Question, Specific Aims and Hypotheses	20
Overarching Hypothesis:	20
Specific Aims:	20
Chapter 2: Tungsten Exposure Enhances Bone Metastasis and Osteol	lysis
in 4T1 Breast Cancer Mice	21
Introduction	21
Methods	25
Chemicals and Reagents:	
Mice:	
Tissue Collection:	
Quantification of Metastasis in the Bone:	27 20
Tungsten quantification in Bones:	
Bone Density:	
Changes to the Bone Microenvironment:	30
TRAP Staining:	
ALP Staining RNA Isolation and RT-gPCR <sup>.</sup>	31
Analysis of Bone Remodeling Markers in Plasma:	
Changes to 4T1 Cells in the Presence of Tungsten:	
Statistics:	34
Results	35
Tungsten Does Not Alter 4T1 Primary Tumor Growth	
Tungsten Accumulation in the Bone is Slightly Reduced in 4T1 Tumor-Bearing Mice	27
Tungsten Exposure Increased 4T1 Metastasis to the Rone	
Tungsten Enhances Breast Cancer Trabecular Osteolysis.	
Tungsten-Mediated Osteolysis Was Not Reflected in Observable Changes in Osteoc Osteoblasts.	lasts or 44

Tungsten Drives Breast Cancer Metastasis by Creating a Pro-Tumorigenic Immune Suppressive Environment in the Bone	47
Tungsten Exposure Did Not Affect Spleen Size or Tumor Immune Response in the Peripheral Blood.	51
Discussion and Conclusions	56
Chapter 3: Discussion and Conclusions	62
Discussion of Results	62
Study Limitations	68
Canalysiana	72

# List of Figures

Figure 1. The bone pre-metastatic niche contains multiple factors that can be altered by the presence of metastatic breast cancer cells	ן 18
Eigure 2. Tungeten dess not alter 4T4 primery typer growth throughout	10
Figure 2. Tungsten does not alter 411 primary tumor growth throughout	~~
tumor progression	36
Figure 3. Tungsten accumulation in the bone is reduced in 4T1 tumor-	
bearing mice compared to non-tumor-bearing controls	38
Figure 4. Tungsten exposure increased 4T1 metastasis to the bone	41
Figure 5. Tungsten enhances breast cancer trabecular osteolysis	43
Figure 6. Tungsten does not change observable osteoblast or osteoclast	
number	45
Figure 7. Tungsten does not alter plasma bone remodeling markers	46
Figure 8. Tungsten increases the number of both granulocytic MDSCs (G-	
MDSCs) and activated myofibroblasts in the bone niche	49
Figure 9. Tungsten alters the microenvironment in the bone niche to	
promote a pro-metastatic environment	50
Figure 10. Tungsten exposure did not affect spleen size or tumor immune	1
response in the peripheral blood	52
Figure 11. In vitro tungsten exposure increases expression of inflammato	ry
and pro-metastatic markers in 4T1 cells	54
•	

## Chapter 1 Introduction

### Tungsten: Background and an Environmental Toxicant

Tungsten is a rare transition metal with the atomic number 74. It has many uses and applications within industrial, military, and medical sectors including armor penetrating munitions, explosive devises, jewelry, power tools, welding electrodes, X-ray equipment, electronics, golf clubs, and implanted medical devices. (EPA, 2017) This is due to several desirable properties including strength, flexibility, and good conductive properties, in addition to having one of the highest melting and boiling points of all metals. (Keith et al., 2007) Tungsten was also favored for its assumed biological inertness when used within the body in the case of coils used for embolisms and shields in breast cancer patients. However, this is rapidly changing as more information is brought to light concerning the toxicity profile of tungsten. While overall exposure to tungsten in the general US population is low, current data indicates that particular subsets of the population are at increased risk of exposure to high levels of tungsten including those in occupational, environmental, medical and military settings. (EPA, 2017; Keith et al., 2015; NTP, 2002)

Individuals all over the world can be exposed to high levels of tungsten in many diverse settings, due to its use in many different types of industrial applications. Occupational exposure often occurs through mining and industrial

processing of tungsten metal and tungsten-cobalt or tungsten carbide-cobalt alloys for use in many different applications. Workers are exposed through points of contact such as dermal and inhalation exposure. The National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health (NIOSH) and Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) have regulatory limits of a time-weighted average concentration for up to a 10-hour workday, during a 40-hour workweek, of 5 mg/m<sup>3</sup> and a short-term exposure limit for 15 minutes at 10 mg/m<sup>3</sup> of insoluble tungsten compound inhalation. However, occupational workers are exposed to aerosolized tungsten particles. Data from the early 2000s reported ambient air tungsten concentrations ranging between 3.3 to 417 µg/m<sup>3</sup> in hard metal manufacturing plants. However, concentrations as high as 6.1 mg/m<sup>3</sup> were reported in the 1970s. This resulted in urinary tungsten concentrations ranging from 0.33 to 168.6 µg/g creatinine (ppb), with concentrations as high as 1.1 ppm reported back in the 70s. The highest average urinary tungsten concentrations were found in heavy metal plant workers that manufacture and grind heavy metal alloys, including tungsten carbide, who had reported ranges of 10.6 – 168.6 µg of tungsten /g creatinine in their urine. (Kraus et al., 2001; "Occupational exposure to tungsten and cemented tungsten carbide," 1977)

In the environment, tungsten exists naturally in the form of minerals including wolframite ([FeMn]WO<sub>4</sub>) and scheelite (CaWO<sub>4</sub>), which both break down to tungstates. As we utilize tungsten in industrial applications tungsten changes forms into tungsten metal and tungsten carbide. However, tungstates

 $(WO_4^{2-})$  are the most soluble and comprise the most bioavailable forms of tungsten and can contaminate drinking water sources. (Clausen & Korte, 2009; Mamuro et al., 1971; Keith et al., 2007; EPA 2017) In addition, tungsten and tungsten carbide metal alloys can enter into the environment through waste produced from mining operations and industrial sites processing tungsten. Human exposure can occur through aerosolized particles as well as consumption of contaminated water that most often occurs in regions previously home to tungsten mining and other sites related to the production of tungsten metals and alloys. (EPA, 2017) The Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) has no regulatory standards set for tungsten in drinking water or air, and tungsten is not routinely monitored in the environment. However, three states have enacted safety limits with Indiana being the only state that has soil (88 ppm) and groundwater (0.016 ppm) screening levels. (EPA, 2017) The state of North Carolina has preliminary protection of groundwater goals for tungsten (8.4 ppm; EPA, 2017), and Texas has soil (820 ppm) and groundwater (7.3 ppm) protective concentration levels for sodium tungstate dihydride. (EPA, 2017) Evidence of elevated levels of tungsten in the Southwestern US makes this information even more shocking due to possible health related risks. Recent data, from Drs. Debra MacKenzie and Johnnye Lewis' group at the University of New Mexico College of Pharmacy have shown that 44.3% of women from the Navajo Nation have urinary tungsten levels above the 75th percentile of concentrations found in the general US population (NHANES Database, Data Unpublished). In addition, the levels of tungsten in the drinking water near the town of Fallon, NV have been

measured as high as 742 ppb (Seiler et al 2005), resulting in urinary tungsten concentrations as high as 1.2 ppb (reference values = 0.08 ppb). Importantly, these high tungsten concentrations in Fallon, NV were associated with an increased incidence of pediatric leukemia cases in children living in this area, but no correlative link was established. (Rubin et al., 2007; Schell & Pardus, 2008)

Tungsten is used in multiple implanted medical devices due to its assumed biological inertness within the body. However, this use of tungstencontaining devices can cause erosion in the body leading to increased concentrations of urinary tungsten within patients. In a recent study a cohort of breast cancer patients was accidentally exposed to tungsten following intraoperative radiotherapy treatment using a tungsten-based shield. (Bolt et al., 2015) The levels of tungsten in the urine of some of these patient's, even 2.5 years following the operation, were 4x higher than concentrations reported in the general US population. Tungsten coils are also utilized during routine peripheral vascular embolization catheter-based procedures meant for precise occlusion of abnormal blood flow in a blood vessel. These coils have been reported to corrode and degrade over time and increase urinary tungsten concentrations which have been reported to range between 1.98 and 837.7 ppb. (Bachthaler et al., 2004; Barrett et al., 2000)

Military exposure to tungsten occurs following its rapid replacement of lead and uranium in many different types of munitions including armor

penetrating bullets and improvised explosive devices. Therefore, veterans could be chronically exposed to tungsten through explosively aerosolized products or imbedded shrapnel, which could cause a slow release of tungsten within the body over time. After surveying a cohort of US veterans with embedded shrapnel wounds it was found that 11.6 % of the veterans had tungsten concentrations higher than the NHANES database upper limit reference control value of 2.70  $\mu$ g/g creatinine. (Gaitens et al., 2016) In addition, tungsten was the second most common metal found elevated in the urine in this cohort.

### Tungsten and the Bone

In adults it is normal for there to be remodeling of the bone matrix, as bone is turned over in a balanced process where it is broken down and built back up primarily through two different cell types. The bone undergoes destruction, also called resorption, which is carried out by osteoclasts, and undergoes formation by cells called osteoblasts. There are many different factors that regulate these two processes and maintain the homeostasis of the bone microenvironment. However, emerging data suggests that tungsten may play a role in disrupting the bone microenvironment and, therefore, could be promoting breast cancer metastasis to the bone through this mechanism. (Bolt et al., 2016; Chou et al., 2021)

Importantly, Dr. Bolt has shown that tungsten accumulates in the bone and the bone is a site of long-term storage and toxicity. (Bolt et al., 2016; Bolt et al., 2015) It has been shown that tungsten skews bone marrow mesenchymal stromal cell (MSC) differentiation by inhibiting osteoblastogenesis and promoting adipogenesis. In vitro studies indicated that tungsten augmented rosiglitazonemediated adipogenesis (Bolt et al., 2016), suggesting potential enhancement of the peroxisome proliferator activated receptor gamma (PPARy) pathway because rosiglitazone is a PPARy agonist. (Zhang et al., 2015) In vivo, it was also demonstrated that tungsten can enhance adipogenesis in the bone. However, these results were shown to be age- and sex-dependent, as only young (6-8) weeks) male mice treated with tungsten showed an enhancement of adipogenesis. However, when aged (9 months) mice were exposed to tungsten, only the females showed an enhancement of adipogenesis. (Bolt et al., 2016) Therefore, it is suggested that multiple mechanisms besides the PPARy mediated pathway are affected by chronic tungsten exposure within the bone. There is also evidence that tungsten can affect osteoclasts. In one paper from the research group of Dr. Koren Mann, they observed significantly elevated osteoclast numbers in the trabecular bone of femurs following oral exposure to tungsten in male, but not female mice. (Chou et al., 2021) Furthermore, they observed that tungsten enhanced receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B ligand (RANKL)-induced differentiation into tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase (TRAP)-positive mononucleated osteoclasts through enhanced increased gene expression of differentiated osteoclast markers Nfatc1, Acp5, and Ctsk. This

suggests that tungsten enhances sex-specific osteoclast differentiation and implicates tungsten as a modulator of bone homeostasis. Therefore, tungsten may have a direct action on the osteoclast action and prolific disruption of the bone microenvironment, which could influence breast cancer metastasis to the bone.

Interestingly, disease state also influences tungsten concentration within the bone. Breast tumor-bearing mice exposed to tungsten had higher tungsten concentrations when compared with non-tumor bearing mice. (Bolt et al., 2015) Preliminary data from the Bolt lab indicates an increase in osteoclast promoting cytokine secretion of macrophage colony stimulating factor (MSCF) and interleukin 15 (IL-15) from bone marrow stromal cells cultured with 4T1 breast cancer cell conditioned media and tungsten *in vitro* (Data Unpublished).

### Tungsten and Carcinogenesis

There is significant evidence to support that tungsten-containing compounds are genotoxic and contribute to a pro-tumorigenic process. There is some epidemiological data providing evidence that exposure to tungsten contributes to the carcinogenesis process. The previously mention levels of tungsten in the drinking water near the town of Fallon, NV, resulting in urinary tungsten concentrations as high as 1.2 ppb (reference values = 0.08 ppb) are of great concern. Importantly, these high tungsten concentrations in Fallon, NV

were associated with an increased incidence of pediatric leukemia cases in children living in this area, but no correlative link was established. (Rubin et al., 2007; Schell & Pardus, 2008) Furthermore, workers exposed to tungsten carbide-cobalt dust in the hard metal manufacturing industry have a higher incidence of mortality from lung cancer after adjusting for smoking status; however, the contribution of tungsten versus cobalt on the carcinogenic effects remains to be defined. (Moulin et al., 1998; Wild et al., 2000)

*In vitro*, small particles of metallic tungsten have been shown to induce single strand breaks in supercoiled plasmid DNA (Mazus et al., 2000), and have been shown in bacterial mutagenic assays to induce mutagenic activity. (Sora et al., 1986; Ulitzur & Barak, 1988) In another study, tungsten carbide alone caused minimal DNA damage, suggesting that a synergistic effect between tungsten carbide and cobalt induced DNA damage. Furthermore, a co-treatment with a hydroxyl radical scavenger reduced DNA strand breaks, reliably suggesting that DNA damage is occurring in the presence of ROS generation. (Anard D et al., 1997)

Evidence also exists suggesting that tungsten enhances cell proliferation and tumorigenesis *in vivo*, such as a study where rats implanted with tungstenbased pellets in a model meant to replicate shrapnel injuries. These rats developed highly aggressive forms of rhabdomyosarcoma. (Emond et al., 2015a, 2015b; Kalinich et al., 2005) However, oral sodium tungstate did not alter the

initiation of lung cancer or the incidence of mammary gland tumors following benzo[a]pyrene exposure (Gunnison et al., 1988). This suggests that the effect of tungsten to promote cancer is not consistent in all carcinogen-induced models, and therefore exposure to oral tungstates may result in drastically different results from implanted tungsten metal alloys.

Investigation of the cohort of breast cancer patients accidently exposed to tungsten led Dr. Bolt to investigate the role of tungsten on breast cancer progression and metastasis. Interestingly, tungsten enhanced lung metastasis in an orthotopic breast cancer mouse model. The increased metastasis was not due to an increase in the primary tumor size, but instead correlated with changes in the tumor microenvironment known to promote metastasis (Bolt et al., 2015). Thus, one explanation for the conflicting results regarding tungsten as a tumor promoter may be specific to the type of tumor and/or the specific tumor microenvironment components involved. This increase in breast cancer lung metastasis following tungsten exposure was associated with an increased number of cancer-associated fibroblasts, myeloid-derived suppressor cells (MDSCs), and matrix metalloproteases in the surrounding microenvironment. This work was novel because it identified, for the first time, that tungsten exposure can drive tumor promotion by targeting the tumor microenvironment.

#### Breast cancer: A Brief Overview

Breast cancer is a type of cancer that starts in the breast tissue. Most types of breast cancer start as a mutation in the DNA particularly in either the cells of the ducts that carry milk to the nipple or in the lobules, which are the glands that make breast milk. Which cells are affected also determines how breast cancers are classified. One such type of cancer is called a carcinoma, which is a tumor that forms in the epithelial cells that line organs and tissues throughout the body. Most breast cancers are usually a more specific type of carcinoma that specifically forms in the glands of the body that secrete mucus and other fluids called an adenocarcinoma. (*Breast Cancer Treatment (Adult)* (*PDQ*®)–*Patient Version*; Wellings & Jensen, 1973)

Once breast cancer is identified, it is further classified according to invasiveness. While breast cancer forms within certain structures in the breast it can start to spread into other tissues within the breast. The term invasive applies to any form of breast cancer that has spread into the surrounding breast tissue. There are multiple terms used to classify how invasive breast cancers are, but there are a few common clinical terms used to describe to patients. One such term is ductal carcinoma in situ (DCIS) and lobular carcinoma in situ (LCIS), which are classified as non-invasive or as pre-invasive breast cancers. If breast cancer is invasive the most common types of classifications are invasive ductal carcinoma (IDC) and invasive lobular carcinoma (ILC), which refer to cancers

that start in the ductal and lobular tissue respectively. Invasive ductal carcinoma is the most common of all breast cancers and contributes to approximately 70-80% of new diagnoses. (*Breast Cancer Treatment (Adult) (PDQ®)–Patient Version*; Wellings & Jensen, 1973)

The spread of breast cancer is initially limited to the breast tissue, but over time it can also start to spread to other parts of the body. In order to better classify the degree to which cancer has spread, medical professionals use a method called staging. There are three different criteria upon which stage is based, and those are the size of the tumor, has the tumor spread to the lymph nodes, and if the tumor has metastasized or spread to a more distant part of the body. Stages of cancer are on a scale of 0-4, where 0 deals mostly with DCIS and LCIS, 1-3 are still localized to the breast tissue and regional lymph nodes, and four is for metastatic cancer which has spread to distant parts of the body. (Bleyer & Welch, 2012; Gradishar et al., 2021)

Once breast cancer is identified, treatment follows; however, treatment of breast cancer is a complex process that relies on many factors such as progression and other genetic factors. One such factor that is often considered is the expression of cell surface receptors that can be targeted for treatment. Of these receptors, three are often better targets than the rest. Two receptors target the female hormones estrogen and progesterone, while the third is for a protein called human epidermal growth factor (HER2). When breast cancer is

discovered, it is not uncommon to identify which of these receptors are sensitive to develop a treatment plan where positive receptors respond to directed treatment and negative ones do not. However, if a cancer is negative to all three receptors it is called "triple negative" breast cancer. This form of cancer is difficult to treat due to its lack of treatment targets, which may also lead to an increased likelihood of relapse compared to other types of breast cancer. Furthermore, it is also considered aggressive due to its fast growth and therefore is more likely to have spread by the time of discovery. Due to all of these factors there is a more negative outlook for triple negative breast cancer when compared to other types of breast cancer. (Bleyer & Welch, 2012; Foulkes et al., 2010)

Importantly, cancer formation is not readily apparent as signs and symptoms take time to develop. One of the most common early signs and symptoms of breast cancer often manifest themselves as a new lump or mass within the breast tissue. As the disease progresses more symptoms may arise in the form of constant pain, changes to skin texture and color, and discharge from the nipple, to name a few. If cancer has reached a state to where it has metastasized to other sites in the body, many other very unpleasant side effects may also be experienced. Common sites of metastasis include the bone, lung, liver, and brain. Metastasis to these sites often results in bone and joint pain, chest pain, difficulty breathing and persistent cough, jaundice, and neurological symptoms. (Akhtari et al., 2008; Gradishar et al., 2021)

It is estimated that 1 in 8 US women will develop invasive breast cancer over their lifetime, with an expected 287,850 new breast cancer cases and 43,250 deaths to occur in the US in 2022. (Cancer Statistics) Breast cancer has the second highest mortality rate for cancers in women, with only lung cancer surpassing it. Since 2007 breast cancer death rates have remained steady in women younger than 50, but have decreased in older women. The decreased rate of mortality is believed to be due to earlier screening and increased awareness, as well as better treatments. Many women with breast cancer are often given a relative survival rate, which works by comparing the survival rate of women with the same type and stage of breast cancer to the survival rate of overall population. Most commonly, a five-year relative survival rate is used where they compare the average rate of survival for a woman with breast cancer in comparison with other women over the same time period. This means that if the five-year relative survival rate for a stage two cancer is 75% it indicates that women with that type of cancer are about 75% as likely as women who do not have cancer to live for five years after being diagnosed. (Breast Cancer Facts and Statistics; Cancer Statistics)

## Breast Cancer Metastasis to the Bone and the Bone Microenvironment

While the mortality associated with breast cancer has many causes, one factor is invasiveness, with metastatic breast cancer having a poor prognosis. (*Breast Cancer Facts and Statistics*; *Cancer Statistics*) Therefore, it is important

to identify factors that can influence metastasis. Breast cancer can progress to other sites in the body besides the lungs, one such site is the bone. It has been estimated that 70% of breast cancer patients with advanced cancer have bone metastases. (Akhtari et al., 2008) Bone metastases are incurable and have limited therapeutic options, making them very difficult to treat and devastating for the patient. Such treatments require extensive identification of the diagnostic markers in triple negative breast cancer, which is a key focus of our research. Treatments include a composite of programmed death – ligand 1 (PD-L1) inhibitors, which block the interaction of PD-L1 with programmed cell death protein 1 (PD-1; Syn et al., 2017; Wei et al., 1987) or use of anthracyclines which intercalate with DNA and interfere with DNA metabolism and RNA production through the inhibition of topoisomerase II. (Shen et al., 2017) Therapy aimed at specifically controlling symptomatic bone metastases is administered through the use of radiotherapy to decrease local symptoms and bisphosphonates to reduce skeletal complications (i.e. fractures) and risk of hypercalcemia. (Gennari et al., 2021) A better understanding of the molecular mechanisms that regulate how breast cancer metastasizes to specific metastatic niches, in particular the bone, will help to develop effective therapeutic interventions. (Gradishar et al., 2021)

Bone metastasis is a complex process of which many factors are involved. One potential mechanism, termed the "seed and soil" theory of metastasis, suggests that the microenvironment of the pre-metastatic niche dictates where and to what extent metastasis occurs. It is believed that this microenvironment is

primed by invading tumor cells, which serve to further enrich the pre-metastatic niche. (Le Pape et al., 2016; Mercer et al., 2004)

There are multiple factors released by breast cancer cells that enhance tumor cell homing to the bone niche and drive metastasis (Figure 1). Factors derived from breast cancer tumor cells include osteopontin (OPN; Anborgh et al., 2010; McAllister et al., 2008), a promoter in both bone marrow cell migration and tumor cell proliferation; heparanase (HPSE; Kelly et al., 2005), which increases bone reabsorption by reducing heparin sulfate chain length in the extracellular matrix; and parathyroid hormone-related protein (PTHrP; Guise et al., 1996), another factor used to promote bone resorption.

However, priming of the niche is only one part of the "seed and soil" theory of metastasis. Once breast cancer cells are established within the bone, they begin to adapt the microenvironment in the bone niche to make it more hospitable. In the bone, some of the released factors are PTHrP, which is readily secreted by breast cancer cells which continues to promote bone resorption, and prostaglandin-endoperoxide synthase 2 (COX-2), which has a known role in supporting the development and progression of bone metastases by controlling prostaglandin mediated bone resorption. (Singh et al., 2007; Yin et al., 1999) The release of osteolytic factors such as interleukin 11 (IL-11), continue to encourage maturation of osteoclast's furthering bone osteolysis. (Zhang et al., 1998) Increases in matrix metalloproteinase 1 (MMP1) and IL-11 (Lu et al., 2009) are

also shown to be increased by tumor cell presence. This altered balance combined with tumor cell ability to stimulate bone resorption results in an increase of osteoblast production of RANKL (Lu et al., 2009). Interleukin 1 beta (IL-1 $\beta$ ), a pro-inflammatory cytokine that signals homing to the bone, has also been shown as a possible factor of concern (Laulicht et al., 2015). Another factor hypoxia-inducible growth factor-1 (Hif-1a) inhibits osteoblast differentiation and promotes osteoclastogenesis, which supports osteolysis by increasing bone resorption and allows for further tumor growth. (Sterling et al., 2006) Finally, an increase in connective tissue growth factor (CTGF) in the bone triggers osteoblast proliferation, which further activates osteoclasts leading to increased osteolysis within the bone (Figure 1). (Shupp et al., 2018; Weilbaecher et al., 2011)

It has been established that breast cancer cells may also continue to express factors that increase recruitment or homing to the bone microenvironment. Factors that contribute to this recruitment that are expressed in this microenvironment include avb3 integrin ( $\alpha_V\beta_3$ ), which promotes adhesion of breast cancer cells in the bone, is closely associated with bone metastasis and increased activity of the receptor of RANKL (RANK; Jones et al., 2006) as it also mediates osteoclast-induced bone reabsorption therefore supporting tumor colonization of the bone. Increased expression of CXC receptor 4 (CXCR4; Liang et al., 2004) on the surface of tumor cells is also seen, which has a role in the binding to the chemokine CXC ligand 12 (CXCL12) on bone marrow stromal

cells. (Liang et al., 2004) CXCL12 is a potent chemoattractant of hematopoietic stem cells (HSCs; Liang et al., 2004) that can use many of the same physiological mechanisms to attract tumor cells when homing to the bone. This interaction may further upregulate avb3 integrin levels, which will only serve to further enhance adhesion of breast cancer cells in the bone microenvironment.

While the previously mentioned factors were secreted directly by tumor cells it is also suggested that bone cells such as osteoclasts can express transcription factors to further support breast cancer growth within the bone (Figure 1). Interestingly some factors secreted by cancerous cells play a different, but pro-tumorgenic, role when also secreted by osteoclasts. For example, transforming growth factor beta (TGF-B) allows cancerous cells to bind more successfully to the extracellular matrix thus evading the action of some cancer drugs. (Lu et al., 2009) However, some factors are unique to the bone microenvironment such as runt-related transcription factor 2 (RUNX2), which regulates matrix metallopeptidase 9 (MMP9) transcription, which leads to the break down the extracellular matrix increasing tumor cell invasion. (Pratap et al., 2005) However, what effect these alterations in the bone microenvironment, in the presence of tungsten, have on the potential to drive breast cancer to metastasize to the bone are unknown.



*Figure 1. The bone pre-metastatic niche contains multiple factors that can be altered by the presence of metastatic breast cancer cells.* These include pre osteolytic factors such as: PTHrP, COX-2, IL-11, and TGF-B. Pro-*Tumorigenic cytokines also play a large role in recruitment and proliferation such* as: TGF-B, RUNX2 and MMP9. Furthermore, MDSC, a heterogeneous population of immature cells with immunosuppressive ability also are affected by tumor cells. (Ostrand-Rosenberg, 2021) Many biological entities such as MDSCs are immune suppressive and play a role in tumor maintenance and progression. MDSCs also obstruct therapies that seek to treat cancer through both immunotherapy and other non-immune means. (Ostrand-Rosenberg, 2021) Another source of concern are activated myofibroblasts which are the predominant source of production of collagens needed to form the scar and express contractile proteins which includes alpha smooth muscle actin ( $\alpha$ SMA). In a carcinogenisis, which can act as a non-healing wound, myofibroblasts can be deficient or fulfill other functions such as the production of proinvasive proteinases. (Basset et al., 1990) Study Question, Specific Aims and Hypotheses

## Overarching Hypothesis:

Tungsten will enhance breast cancer metastasis to the bone by altering bone remodeling through increased osteoclast activity within the bone microenvironment.

## Specific Aims:

*Aim 1:* Assess breast cancer metastasis to the bone following oral exposure to tungsten in vivo.

*Hypothesis for Aim 1:* Tungsten will enhance breast cancer metastasis to the bone niche.

*Aim 2:* Evaluate makers of bone remodeling in the bone of tumor-bearing mice following tungsten exposure *in vivo*.

*Hypothesis for Aim 2:* Tungsten will increase the number of osteoclasts in the bone metastatic niche and increase pro-osteolytic cytokines and signals in the bone niche

Chapter 2: Tungsten Exposure Enhances Bone Metastasis and Osteolysis in 4T1 Breast Cancer Mice

## Introduction

It is estimated that 1 in 8 US women will develop invasive breast cancer over their lifetime. With an expected 287,850 new breast cancer cases and 43,250 deaths to occur in the US in 2022. (*Cancer Statistics*) Breast cancer has the second highest mortality rate for cancers in women, with only lung cancer surpassing it. While the mortality associated with breast cancer has many causes, one factor is invasiveness with metastatic breast cancer having a poor prognosis. (*Cancer Statistics*) Therefore, it is important to identify factors that can influence metastasis.

Tungsten is an emerging toxicant due to increased human exposure, yet limited of knowledge of human health risks. One large research gap is our knowledge of the potential carcinogenic/tumorigenic effects of tungsten exposure, despite some compelling epidemiological data. Elevated levels of tungsten in the drinking water near the town of Fallon, NV resulting in urinary tungsten concentrations as high as 1.2 ppb (reference values = 0.08 ppb) are of great concern. Importantly, these high tungsten concentrations in Fallon, NV were associated with an increased incidence of pediatric leukemia cases in children living in this area, however a correlative link was not established. (Rubin

et al., 2007; Schell & Pardus, 2008) Furthermore, workers exposed to tungsten carbide-cobalt dust in the hard metal manufacturing industry have a higher incidence of mortality from lung cancer after adjusting for smoking status; however, the contribution of tungsten versus cobalt on the carcinogenic effects remains to be defined. (Moulin et al., 1998; Wild et al., 2000)

Importantly, there have been multiple animal studies that provide evidence regarding tungsten's role in enhancing tumor progression. For example, rats exposed to sodium tungstate in drinking water had significantly more mammary tumors than rats treated with mutagen alone. (Wei et al., 1987) Rats implanted with tungsten based (W/Ni/Co) pellets to model embedded shrapnel injuries developed highly aggressive forms of rhabdomyosarcoma. (Kalinich et al., 2005) This study was replicated in a follow-up study in B6C3F1 mice. (Emond et al., 2015a) Mice implanted with the W/Ni/Co pellets developed rhabdomyosarcoma tumors around the pellet, but in contrast to the rat model, the mice did not develop aggressive, metastatic tumors. (Emond et al., 2015a) Furthermore, the individual contribution of each metal to the tumorigenesis process was assessed. Interestingly, only mice implanted with either tungsten, cobalt, or tungsten/cobalt pellets developed malignant sarcomas, but significantly less than the 80% tumor incidence was found in W/Ni/Co-implanted mice. (Emond et al., 2015b) These data suggest that the synergistic effects of all three metals in combination drive tumorigenesis to a greater extent than any of the metals alone.

In a recent study, a cohort of breast cancer patients was accidently exposed to tungsten following intraoperative radiotherapy treatment using a tungsten-based shield. Tungsten could be detected in the circulation for years after exposure, which indicates that tungsten did not remain confined to the breast tissue causing chronic exposure to elevated levels of tungsten (Bolt et al., 2015). This incident led our lab to investigate the role of tungsten on breast cancer progression and metastasis. They found that tungsten exposure increased breast cancer progression by enhancing metastasis to the lungs, using an aggressive mouse mammary cancer model (Bolt et al., 2015). This increase in lung metastasis was associated with an increased number of cancer-associated fibroblasts, myeloid-derived suppressor cells, and matrix-metalloproteases in the surrounding microenvironment. This work was novel because it identified, for the first time, that tungsten exposure can drive tumor promotion by targeting the tumor microenvironment

Breast cancer can progress to other sites in the body besides the lungs, one such site is the bone. It has been estimated that 70% of breast cancer patients with advanced cancer have bone metastases. (Akhtari et al., 2008) Bone metastases are incurable and have limited therapeutic options, making them very difficult to treat and devastating for the patient. Better understanding of the molecular mechanisms that regulate how breast cancer metastasizes to

specific metastatic niches will help to develop effective therapeutic interventions. One potential mechanism, termed the "seed and soil" theory of metastasis suggests that the microenvironment of the pre-metastatic niche dictates where and to what extent metastasis occurs. During bone metastasis one important regulator in the bone microenvironment is osteoclasts that increase bone destruction to make room for tumor cell to invade and colonize in the bone. (Le Pape et al., 2016; Mercer et al., 2004)

Importantly, previous work from our lab has shown that tungsten accumulates in the bone and the bone is a site of long-term storage and toxicity (Bolt et al., 2016). Tungsten can alter the bone microenvironment by disrupting bone formation, regulated by osteoblasts, by skewing bone marrow MSC differentiation to increase adipogenesis and decreased osteogenesis (Bolt et al., 2016). In addition, it has been shown that tungsten exposure can increase the number of bone resorbing osteoclasts in mice treated with tungsten for 4 weeks. (Chou et al., 2021) Together, these findings demonstrate that tungsten can modulate bone homeostasis by enhancing osteoclast differentiation and or function. However, what effect these alterations in the bone microenvironment have on the potential to drive breast cancer to metastasize to the bone are unknown. Thus, in this study, we investigated the role of tungsten on breast cancer metastasis to the bone using a preclinical mouse model. We hypothesize that tungsten will enhance breast cancer metastasis to the bone by altering bone remodeling through increased osteoclast activity within the bone

microenvironment. This work provides the first experimental evidence that tungsten exposure can significantly enhance the bone metastatic potential of breast cancer cells, in mice, by stimulating a pro-tumorigenic osteolytic inflammatory microenvironment in the metastatic niche.

## Methods

Chemicals and Reagents: Tungsten in the form of sodium tungstate dihydrate (Na<sub>2</sub>WO<sub>4</sub>·2H<sub>2</sub>O) was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, Missouri). Sodium tungstate dihydrate was dissolved in tap water and replaced every 2 or 3 days to limit conversion to polytungstates.

Orthotopic Breast Cancer Model Tumor Cell Line: 4T1 is a triple-negative breast cancer (TNBC) cell line that lacks expression of the estrogen receptor (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), and epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2). (Won & Spruck, 2020) The 4T1 cell line was originally isolated by Fred Miller and colleagues as one of four sublines derived from the 410.4 tumor, which is part of the Miller panel of mammary tumor cell lines, all isolated from a single spontaneously arising tumor from a BALB/c mouse (Dexter et al., 1978). Cells were cultured in RPMI 1640 media supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum and 1% penicillin/streptomycin at 5% CO<sub>2</sub> and 37°C.

Mice: All animal experiments were performed in accordance with protocols approved by the University of New Mexico (UNM) Office of Animal Care Compliance Committee (Albuquerque, NM). Wild-type female BALB/c mice (6-8) weeks of age) were purchased from Charles River Laboratories (Wilmington, MA) and housed in the UNM Health Science Center (HSC) Animal Resource Facility. Mice were given food and water *ad libitum*. After 1 week of acclimatization, mice were divided into 2 groups: control tap water or 15 parts per million (ppm; µg/ml) sodium tungstate dihydrate. Mice were pre-treated with and without 15 ppm sodium tungstate in drinking water for 4 weeks prior to tumor cell injection and remained exposed for the duration of the study. No changes in animal weight, physical appearance, or water intake were observed in the tungsten-exposed group. Following the pre-treatment, 4T1 tumor cells (10,000) were injected into the 4<sup>th</sup> mammary fat pad of mice. Primary mammary tumor size was monitored through measurement using calipers every 3–4 days. Tumor volume was calculated using the following equation,

volume =  $(4/3 \times (3.14159) \times (\text{length}/2) \times (\text{width}/2)^2)$  until the maximum tumor volume was 1500 mm<sup>3</sup>. Once tumor-size endpoint was reached ~1500 mm<sup>3</sup>, at ~30 days, mice were euthanized with terminal cardiac puncture. A set of nontumor-bearing BALB/c mice was also used as treatment controls for the experiment. Non-tumor-bearing mice were given tap water or water containing 15 ppm sodium tungstate dihydrate for 8 weeks.

Blood Collection: Blood was collected by cardiac puncture from anesthetized mice. Blood was collected in EDTA-coated microcontainer tubes (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, Massachusetts) and centrifuged at 4000 g for 10 min at 4°C. Aliquots of plasma were frozen and stored at –80 C. Samples were thawed only once or twice before assay. Plasma analysis was performed by taking frozen plasma and analyzing for bone remodeling markers through ELISA assays.

Tissue Collection: Primary tumor, spleen, tibia and femur bones were excised and primary tumor and spleen were weighed. Primary tumor and spleen were weighed, fixed in 10% buffered formalin (Thermo Fisher Scientific), and paraffinembedded (University of New Mexico Pathology Department, Albuquerque, New Mexico).

Quantification of Metastasis in the Bone: The extent of metastasis in the bone was evaluated by collecting and isolating femur and tibia bones. Next, bone marrow was extracted by removing femur and tibia heads and nesting bones within a perforated centrifuge tube, which was then nested in a collection tube. Finally, bones were centrifuged at  $\geq 10,000 \times g$  for 15 sec. Cells were then resuspended in media containing 60 µM 6-thioguanine and then were plated in a 6 well plate at three cell densities of 3 million, 300,000, and 30,000 cells per well. Plates were then incubated for 12 days. Cells were fixed and stained with 0.005% crystal violet. Colonies were quantified using Image J (NIH, Bethesda, Maryland) and total number of colonies were compared between groups.

Flow Cytometry: Innate immune or mesenchymal stromal cell populations were defined based on cell surface marker expression and analyzed by flow cytometry using an Attune NxT Flow Cytometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific) in both the bone marrow and blood at the end point of the study. For bone marrow, 2 batches of bone marrow cells were blocked in Fc block CD16/CD32 (BD Biosciences, Franklin Lakes, NJ) and stained with fluorescently-conjugated primary antibodies: CD11b-AF647 (BD Biosciences (BioLegend, San Diego, CA), and Ly6C-BV421 (BioLegend) to quantify the amount of granulocytic myeloid-derived suppressor cells (G-MDSCs) or CD44 (BD Biosciences) and CD29 (BioLegend) to quantify the number of mesenchymal stromal cells. For the mesenchymal stromal cell set, following staining with primary antibodies, cells were fixed and permeabilized using the fix per BD Pharmingen Transcription Factor Buffer Set (BD Biosciences), blocked with 2% rat serum and stained for the internal fibroblast activation marker  $\alpha$ -smooth muscle actin ( $\alpha$ -SMA) using the primary antibody ( $\alpha$ -SMA, Abcam, Cambridge, UK) and a fluorescently-conjugated secondary antibody (anti-FITC, BioLegend). G-MDSC's were defined as CD11b+, Ly6C Low and Ly6G+. Activated mesenchymal stromal cells (MSCs) were defined as CD44+, CD29+,  $\alpha$ -SMA+. For whole blood, cells were pelleted and washed with 1x PBS. Cells were blocked in Fc block CD16/CD32 (BD Biosciences) and stained with fluorescently-conjugated primary antibodies: CD45-BV605 (BD Biosciences), CD11b-AF700 (BD Biosciences), Gr1 (Ly6G/Ly6C)-e450 (Invitrogen eBioscience). MDSCs were defined as CD45+, CD11b+, Gr1+. Data
were analyzed using Attune NxT Analysis Software (Thermo Fisher Scientific). The percentage and/or total number of each cell type were quantified in control and tungsten-exposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice.

Tungsten quantification in Bones: Once primary endpoint was reached tibia bones were harvest, cleaned, flushed and stored at -80 C until analysis. Tibia bones from both control and tungsten exposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice and nontumor controls were acid digested and tungsten concentration was quantified using PerkinElmer NexION 300D Inductively Coupled Plasma Mass Spectrometry (ICP-MS) coupled with Elemental Scientific SeaFast (Omaha, Nebraska) auto sampler using direct mode with anhydrous ammonia to significantly minimize mass interferences. Acid digestion was performed in a heat block digester using 70% trace metal grade nitric acid. Samples were heated gradually (ramp and hold) to 95C for 2 h. After digestion, the samples were normalized to a 10 ml total volume with 18M-ohm water and filtered through a 0.45 ml filter (SCP Science) prior to ICP-MS analysis. The limit of detection for tungsten was 0.050 parts per billion (ppb). The ICP-MS instrument was optimized using multi-element optimization solution over a wide range of masses and calibrated using single element tungsten standards. All solutions were made with 2% nitric acid in order to match the standards matrix. The system was calibrated with blank and 4 standards, and samples were analyzed including quality control samples for data validation and verification. The ICP-MS instrument is housed in the Analytical Chemistry Laboratory in the Department of Earth and Planetary

Sciences at the University of New Mexico. Tungsten Concentration in Bone (ppm) based on µg tungsten (W)/g tissue weight.

Bone Density: Femur bones were harvested and cleaned. One femur bone was fixed in 70% ethanol and stored at -80°C until analysis. MicroCT analysis was performed at the McGill Centre for Bone and Periodontal Research to evaluate changes in bone microarchitecture. Trabecular bone microarchitecture from control and tungsten-exposed 4T1 tumor bearing mice was analyzed using the Skyscan 1172, 50mm FOV (image field width) to produce 3D microCT images of trabecular bone. Samples were observed sticking them onto the SkyScan samples holder by using plastilin. No filter was used to scan images. Bone Surface Density measured as Bone Surface (BS)/ Total Volume (TV) (mm<sup>2</sup>/mm<sup>3</sup>). Percent Bone Volume measured as Bone Volume (BV)/TV was also measured along with Trabecular Number (Tb.N) measured as mm-1. Finally, Trabecular thickness (Tb.Th) measured in mm was also analyzed.

Changes to the Bone Microenvironment: To assess the effects of tungsten exposure on bone remodeling in the bone niche during breast cancer progression, femur bones were collected and either formalin fixed, and embedded in paraffin or frozen in 70% EtOH from the completed animal study described above.

TRAP Staining: Femur sections were harvested from *in vivo* tungsten-exposed mice, tissue was formalin fixed (10% buffered formalin) and decalcified in 10% EDTA. Following decalcification, tissue was embedded in paraffin and 5-µm sections were prepared on glass slides through the UNM HSC Human Tissue Repository & Tissue Analysis core. Sections were then deparaffinized in Histo-Clear (Thermo Fisher Scientific) followed by sequential alcohol rehydration to distilled water. Sections were subjected to tartrate-resistant acid phosphatase (TRAP) staining to quantify osteoclasts. Briefly, sections were incubated in incubation buffer solution containing napthol-ether substrate for 1 h at 37°C followed by incubation in a sodium nitrite-pararosaniline solution for 12 min. Sections were washed in distilled water followed by counterstaining in 0.05% Fast Green for 90 s. Sections were rinsed in distilled water followed by dehydration in sequential alcohol concentrations and Histo-Clear. Sections were mounted in Permount mounting medium (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Stained tissue sections were digitally scanned at 20x objective using the Leica Versa 200 digital scanner through the UNM HSC Human Tissue Repository & Tissue Analysis core. TRAP-positive osteoclasts were quantified using mean pixel intensity of TRAP staining utilizing Image J software Image J (NIH, Bethesda, Maryland).

ALP Staining: Femur bones were harvested from control and tungsten-exposed mice. One femur bone was fixed in 70% EtOH and stored at −80°C until embedding. Fixed, undecalcified bones were embedded in methylmethacrylate

and sectioned through the McGill Center for Bone and Periodontal Research. To assess alkaline phosphatase (ALP) enzymatic activity to quantify osteoblasts, sections of bone were stained using the Vector Red Alkaline Phosphatase Substrate Kit (Vector Labs, Burlingame, California) according to manufacturer's protocol. Sections were counter-stained with methyl green. Staining was performed through the McGill Center for Bone and Periodontal Research. Stained tissue sections were digitally scanned at 20x objective using the Leica Versa 200 digital scanner through the UNM HSC Human Tissue Repository & Tissue Analysis core. ALP-positive staining was quantified using mean pixel intensity of ALP staining utilizing Image J software Image J (NIH, Bethesda, Maryland).

RNA Isolation and RT-qPCR: The assessment of messenger RNA (mRNA) expression was quantified by RT-qPCR using previously published methods. (Aragon et al., 2017; Garcia et al., 2021) In brief, total RNA, from bone marrow cells, was extracted using the RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen, Germantown, Maryland). RNA (500 ng by concentration) was reverse-transcribed with random primers using a High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, California) following the manufacturer's protocol. To quantify gene expression, cDNA was amplified for multiple gene targets by real-time qPCR (RT-qPCR) using a LightCycler 480 Instrument II (Roche, 05015278001). All primers and probe sets were purchased as predesigned validated TaqMan Gene Expression Assays (Applied Biosystems). Genes of interest (GOI) included: Acta-

2 (Mm01546133\_m1), SDF1 (Mm00436450\_m1), TGFB-1 (Mm01178820\_m1), OPN (Mm00436767\_m1), OPG (Mm00437135\_m1), RANK-L (Mm00441906\_m1), MMP1 (Mm00473485\_m1), IL-11 (Mm00434162\_m1), TNF- $\alpha$  (Mm00443258\_m1), Hif-1a (Mm00468869\_m1), IL-1 $\beta$  (Mm00434228\_m1), and MMP9 (Mm00442991\_m1). Relative expression of GOI was determined by the comparative threshold method (2- $\Delta\Delta CT$ ) and normalized to Rn18s housekeeping gene (Mm03928990\_g1). Data were expressed as fold change in expression relative to the tap water group. All samples were analyzed in triplicate.

Analysis of Bone Remodeling Markers in Plasma: Frozen plasma, collected from control and tumor-bearing mice, was analyzed for markers of bone remodeling PINP and TRACP 5b by Enzyme-linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA). The concentration of bone remodeling markers in plasma was determined using commercially available ELISA kits (PINP; Immunodiagnostic systems and TRACP 5b; Immunodiagnostic systems) according to manufacturer's protocols. The detection limits for PINP and TRACP 5b were 0.7 – 75 ng/ml and 0.3-10.0 U/L, respectively. All samples were analyzed in duplicate.

Changes to 4T1 Cells in the Presence of Tungsten: To assess the direct effects of tungsten on 4T1 breast cancer cells, we evaluated expression of genes that drive tumor cell colonization and growth at the metastatic niche using RT-qPCR. 4T1 cells were incubated in four separate groups: control, 3, 5, and 10 µg/ml tungsten. Briefly, 50,000 cells were plated into a 6 well plate, and allowed to

attach for roughly 6 hours before treating with the sodium tungstate. Stock solution was mixed using serial dilutions to 1ug/ul in MilliQ water, which was added directly into the wells. Cells were then allowed to grow for 3 days, on day 3 cells were collected, pelleted and froze before RNA extraction. After which cells were harvested and RNA was extracted was isolated using the RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen, Germantown, Maryland). RNA (500 ng by concentration) was reversetranscribed with random primers using a High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, California) following the manufacturer's protocol. qPCR was then run on all groups utilizing same protocol mentioned in above section to determine fold expression of the known factors secreted or upregulated by breast cancer cells in the bone microenvironment. These include: Acta-2, IL-1 $\beta$ , MMP9, OPN.

Statistics: All statistics were performed using GraphPad Prism version 9 software (GraphPad, La Jolla, California). For comparisons between 2 groups, an unpaired Student's t-test analysis was performed. For comparisons between 3 or more groups, either a 1-way or 2-way ANOVA analysis was performed based on the number of continuous variables analyzed. Outliers to data sets were removed by performing a Grubb's Outlier Test (p-value  $\leq 0.05$ ). All data were graphed as mean  $\pm$  standard error of the mean (SEM), and individual data points for each experimental group. The significance level used in this study to determine statistically relevant changes between groups was set to p-value  $\leq 0.05$ .

## Results

Tungsten Does Not Alter 4T1 Primary Tumor Growth.

At the end point of the experiment, tumors were excised and weighed. Measured final tumor weight was recorded in grams and analyzed. Our data (Figure 2A) shows that final tumor weight (g) was not affected by oral tungsten exposure of 15ppm. To evaluate the effect of tungsten exposure on primary breast tumor growth throughout tumor progression, tumor measurements were made weekly as described in the methods section previously. Tumor measurements taken throughout the duration of the experiment were also similar, suggesting that tungsten exposure did not affect primary breast tumor growth (Figure 2B). These findings build on previously shown data, suggesting that tungsten has no effect on primary mammary tumor growth using multiple orthotopic triple negative breast cancer mouse models.



*Figure 2. Tungsten does not alter 4T1 primary tumor growth throughout tumor progression. A*, shows final tumor weight in grams. Oral tungsten (15 ppm) exposure did not affect primary tumor growth. B, graphs show Primary Tumor Size (mm3) verses Days of Tumor Growth and Final Tumor Weight (g) for control and tungsten-exposed 4T1 tumor bearing mice. Tungsten Accumulation in the Bone is Slightly Reduced in 4T1 Tumor-Bearing Mice Compared to Non-Tumor-Bearing Controls.

The bone is a target of tungsten toxicity due to its ability to accumulate and chronically release tungsten over time. (Bolt et al., 2016; Bolt et al., 2015; Kelly et al., 2013) Tungsten burden in the bone was measure by ICP-MS in control and tungsten-exposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice. Tungsten accumulation was increased in mice exposed to tungsten through their drinking water (Figure 3). Almost a third of the oral drinking water dose of tungsten (15 ppm) accumulates in the bone following ~8-weeks of exposure. In addition, 4T1 tumorbearing mice were compared to non-tumor bearing mice exposed to 15 ppm tungsten, orally for 8 weeks. Interestingly, there was a slight, albeit significant decrease in the concentration of tungsten found in the bones of the tungstenexposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice compared to the tungsten-exposed non-tumor controls. However, the exact mechanism driving this slight decrease in tungsten concentration within tumor-bearing mice has not been explored and may not be biologically significant. These findings suggest that the bone niche is a site of tungsten accumulation and a relevant site to investigate the effects of tungsten on breast cancer metastasis.



Figure 3. Tungsten accumulation in the bone is reduced in 4T1 tumorbearing mice compared to non-tumor-bearing controls. Tungsten concentration was recorded as 0.0659 ppm in the No Tumor Control (CTL) group receiving tap water and 4.635ppm in the No Tumor Tungsten (W) group receiving 15 ppm sodium tungstate in drinking water. Similar levels of tungsten were observed in the 4T1 Tumor Control group (0.0205 ppm). Interestingly, tungsten concentrations were slightly lower in tungsten-exposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice (4T1 Tumor Tungsten; 3.9148 ppm) compared to WT BALB/c mice exposed to 15 ppm sodium tungstate for the same duration of time. \*\*p-value  $\leq$  0.01; \*\*\*\* pvalue  $\leq$  0.0001 one-way ANOVA.

Tungsten Exposure Increased 4T1 Metastasis to the Bone.

We have previously shown that tungsten can enhanced breast cancer progression by enhancing metastasis to the lungs (Bolt et al., 2015). Breast cancer metastasis can progress to other sites including the bone. Tungsten accumulation and toxicity in the bone has been investigated in previous studies (Bolt et al., 2015; Miller et al., 2021), but there is no data evaluating how exposure to tungsten influences breast cancer metastasis to the bone and the bone microenvironment. We hypothesized that tungsten will enhance breast cancer metastasis to the bone by altering bone remodeling through increased osteoclast activity within the bone microenvironment.

Analysis of H&E tissue sections of femur bones of control and tungstenexposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice did not reveal large bone metastases by visual inspection, suggesting only micro metastases were present (Data not shown). In order to quantify the extent of bone micro metastases in control and tungstenexposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice we used bone marrow colony assays using the selection agent 6-thioguanine. Interestingly, the percentage of mice with detectable bone metastases was significantly increased in the tungsten-exposed group. The total number of mice with at least one 4T1 positive clone was greater in the tungsten group, 100% versus 37.5% in the control group mice. (Figure 4C). In addition, there was a significant increase in the total number of 4T1 positive colonies per mouse within the tungsten group, even after averaging for the total

volume of the final tumor at sacrifice (mean of 3.097 colonies for the control group and a mean of 54.08 colonies for the tungsten group; Figure 4D). These findings suggest that tungsten plays a significant role in increasing metastasis to the bone and lead us to explore possible mechanisms involved in this pathway.



**Figure 4. Tungsten exposure increased 4T1 metastasis to the bone.** A, B, the number of 4T1 colonies present after 12 days of culture were quantified. 4T1 colony number was significantly increased in the tungsten group. C, the total number of mice with any metastasis in the bone was greater in the tungsten group (n=7) versus the control group (n=3) mice. Therefore, tungsten plays some role in increasing metastasis to the bone. D, finally, when number of colonies was averaged for the total volume of the final tumor at sacrifice a mean of 3.097 colonies for the control group and a mean of 54.08 colonies for the tungsten group. This number was also significantly elevated for the tungsten group. \* pvalue  $\leq 0.05$  student t-test. This elevated number of colonies reliably suggests that there was an increased number of 4T1 breast cancer cells present within the bone marrow which is a hallmark of metastasis to the bone.

Tungsten Enhances Breast Cancer Trabecular Osteolysis.

Often, in order for tumor cells to growth within the bone niche, osteolysis needs to occur to create space for tumor expansion. To determine if tungsten exposure and metastasis in the bone results in osteolysis, we evaluated multiple markers of bone microarchitecture from our *in vivo* experiment. Femur bones were removed and sent for microCT analysis to evaluate trabecular bone microarchitecture from control and tungsten-exposed 4T1 tumor bearing mice. 3D microCT images of trabecular bone were examined (Figure 5A). Interestingly, micro-CT analysis performed on femur bones harvested from 4T1 tumor-bearing mice, showed a marked increase in bone osteolysis in the tungsten treated mice compared to control mice, including decreases in bone surface density (Figure 5B), bone volume/total volume ratio (Figure 5C), trabecular bone number (Figure 5D), and an increase in trabecular bone separation (Figure 5F). Of note no change to trabecular thickness was noted (Figure 5E). Together these results suggest bone remodeling processes are disrupted leading to enhanced bone degradation. This degradation often defined as bone osteolysis is an important hallmark of metastasis to the bone niche.



Figure 5. Tungsten enhances breast cancer trabecular osteolysis. A, images of 3D MicroCT bone scans from femur bones of control and tungstenexposed 4T1 tumor bearing mice. B, Bone Surface Density measured as Bone Surface (BS)/ Total Volume (TV) ( $mm^2/mm^3$ ) was significantly reduced in tungsten versus control, 3.996 versus 5.345  $mm^2/mm^3$  respectively. C, Percent Bone Volume measured as Bone Volume (BV)/TV was significantly reduced in tungsten versus control, 4.3 versus 6.2 % respectively. D, Trabecular Number (Tb.N) measured as mm-1 was significantly reduced in tungsten versus control, 0.809 versus 1.139 mm-1 respectively. E, Trabecular thickness (Tb.Th) measured in mm appeared similar between both groups with 0.053 versus 0.055 mm. F, Finally, Trabecular Separation (Tb.Sp) also measured in mm was significantly increased in tungsten versus control 0.313 versus 0.282 mm respectively. \* p-value  $\leq$  0.05; \*\* p-value  $\leq$  0.01 student t-test per parameter.

Tungsten-Mediated Osteolysis Was Not Reflected in Observable Changes in Osteoclasts or Osteoblasts.

The changes to bone microarchitecture in our in vivo experiment were of great concern in conjunction with enhanced metastasis number. It has been previously demonstrated that tungsten treated animals have an increase in the number of osteoclasts per area of trabecular bone follow 4 weeks of oral exposure. (Chou et al., 2021) Therefore, we wanted to investigate the possible role of changes to bone microenvironment by evaluating the numbers of osteoclasts and osteoblasts in the bone niche. TRAP-positive osteoclasts and ALP-positive osteoblasts were quantified using mean pixel intensity utilizing Image J software. Overall, we saw no discernable changes in osteoblast or osteoclast staining between control and tungsten groups (Figure6A,B), which would suggest that tungsten is not enhancing osteoblast/osteoclast number or activity in order to drive breast cancer osteolysis at the time point. Results were further reflected in plasma levels of specific bone remodeling markers as no discernable differences were identified (Figure 7A,B). TRAP 5b enzymatic levels, a marker of osteoclast activity, were quantified via ELISA with no statistical changes between control and tungsten groups. Similarly, there was no appreciable change between control and tungsten groups in P1NP levels, a highly specific bone turnover marker (Jensen et al., 2002), also quantified via ELISA.



Figure 6. Tungsten does not change observable osteoblast or

osteoclast number. A,B show images of TRAP staining under the femur growth plate of control and tungsten-exposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice, 10x objective C, there was no appreciable change between control and tungsten groups. Graph represents the number of TRAP-positive osteoclasts, which were quantified using staining mean pixel intensity utilizing Image J software. D,E show images of ALP staining under the femur growth plate of control and tungsten-exposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice, 10x objective. F, similarly, graph represents the number of ALPpositive osteoblasts, which were quantified using staining mean pixel intensity utilizing Image J software. There was no appreciable change between control and tungsten groups.





Tungsten Drives Breast Cancer Metastasis by Creating a Pro-Tumorigenic Immune Suppressive Environment in the Bone.

Next, we postulated if tungsten could alter the bone microenvironment making it more hospitable for tumor cells to colonization and grow in the bone niche by increasing tumor homing and proliferation factors. MDSCs are immune suppressive and play a role in tumor maintenance and progression. MDSCs also obstruct therapies that seek to treat cancer through both immunotherapy and other non-immune means. (Ostrand-Rosenberg, 2021) Activated myofibroblasts are the predominant source of production of collagens needed to form the scar and express contractile proteins which includes  $\alpha$ SMA. In carcinogenesis, which can act as a non-healing wound, myofibroblasts can be deficient or fulfill other functions such as the production of proinvasive proteinases. (Basset et al., 1990) We have previously shown an increase in the number of G-MDSCs in the periphery and the lungs and the number of activated myofibroblasts in the lungs of 66Cl4 breast cancer tumor-bearing mice following tungsten exposure. (Bolt et al., 2015)

To this end monocytic and G-MDSCs and activated myofibroblasts were analyzed in the bone marrow by flow cytometry using fluorescently tagged antibodies. Tungsten increased the number of both G-MDSCs and activated myofibroblasts (Figure 8A,B), but did not increase the number of

monocytic MDSCs (data not shown). Of note myofibroblasts are the predominant source of production of collagens needed to form the scar and express contractile proteins which includes  $\alpha$ SMA. Furthermore, the process of conversion from cardiac fibroblasts to myofibroblasts has been shown to be medicated by TGF-B. Therefore, control of the inflammatory and repair pathways could be required to prevent an overactive inflammatory response. (Sun et al., 2021)

Furthermore, upregulation of fibrotic markers such as Acta-2 are often associated with the activity of the fibrotic process, and are thought to indicate the extent of connective tissue deposition. This is pertinent as G-MDSCs induce inflammatory phenotypes and have been shown to upregulate fibrotic markers (Col3a1, Postn, Acta-2), fibrosis-related factors (MMP9), and inflammatory cytokines (IL-6 and IL-10) levels in fibroblasts. (Sun et al., 2021) We profiled a panel of pro-inflammatory and premetastatic markers by RT-qPCR from bone marrow isolated from control and tungsten-exposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice. As expected we observed an increase in Acta-2, IL-1 $\beta$ , TNF-a, and Hif-1a (Figure 9A-D) through quantification utilizing RT-qPCR. Of note OPN (p=0.069), SDF1 (p=0.063), and MMP9 (p=0.0743) were approaching significance (Figure 9E-F). In addition, markers were also quantified that failed to reach or approach significance. These included: TGF $\beta$ -1, Runx2, OPG, and RANK-L (Data not shown). This further characterization of the bone

microenvironment along with previous data supporting osteolysis suggests that the etiology behind increased bone metastasis following tungsten exposure is multifactorial.



Figure 8. Tungsten increases the number of both granulocytic **MDSCs (G-MDSCs) and activated myofibroblasts in the bone niche.** A, Number of activated myofibroblasts were identified as those cells with the following markers: SMA positive, CD29 positive, and CD44 positive. B, Number of G-MDSCs were identified as those cells with the following markers: Ly-6C low, Ly-6G positive, and CD45 positive. The expression of pro-tumorigenic gene in the bone marrow were then profiled by flow cytometry. \* p-value  $\leq$  0.05, \*\* p-value  $\leq$  0.01, student t-test per parameter.



Figure 9. Tungsten alters the microenvironment in the bone niche to promote a pro-metastatic environment. A, TNF-a is promoter of inflammatory responses, was increased in the bone marrow in tungsten exposed mice. B, IL-1 $\beta$ , is another pro-inflammatory cytokine that also signals homing to the bone and metastatic growth. C, Hif-1a overexpression is implicated in promoting tumor growth and metastasis through initiation of angiogenesis and regulating cellular metabolism to overcome hypoxia. D, Furthermore, the activated fibroblast marker  $\alpha$ smooth muscle actin (Acta-2) known for enhances distant metastasis, promotion of tumor cell proliferation, and inhibited apoptosis in breast cancer was found significant. \* p-value  $\leq 0.05$ , \*\* p-value  $\leq 0.01$  student ttest per parameter (one-tailed). E-F, Of note OPN, SDF1, and MMP9 were approaching significance.

Tungsten Exposure Did Not Affect Spleen Size or Tumor Immune Response in the Peripheral Blood.

Given the changes to inflammatory cells and cytokines in the bone niche following tungsten exposure, we wanted to see if these changes in inflammatory endpoints were reflected in the peripheral blood and spleen. The number of CD45+, CD11b+, Gr1+ MDSCs in peripheral blood were quantified using multi-parameter flow cytometry with fluorescently tagged antibodies. Overall, no changes were observed in the Number of Cells/mL Blood or the Percent CD45+ CD11b+ Gr1+ MDSCs in control and tungsten-exposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice. (Figure 10A,B). Spleen weight was measured directly after mice were sacrificed in control and tungstenexposed tumor mice. Again, there was no appreciable difference between control and tungsten groups (Figure 10C). These results suggest that while an observable difference within immune endpoints occurs within the bone niche, there is little evidence of systemic immune, emphasizing the selective impact on the bone.



**Figure 10. Tungsten exposure did not affect spleen size or tumor** *immune response in the peripheral blood.* The percentage and number of CD45+, CD11b+, Gr1+ myeloid derived suppressor cells (MDSCs) in peripheral blood were quantified using multi-parameter flow cytometry using fluorescently tagged antibodies. A, the Percent of Cells/mL Blood and B, the Number of CD45+ CD11b+ Gr1+ MDSC in control and tungsten-exposed 4T1 tumor-bearing mice. C, Total Spleen Weight in grams in control and tungsten-exposed mice. Tungsten Increases Expression of Inflammatory and Pro-metastatic Markers in 4T1 Cells *In vitro*.

Given the changes observed *in vivo* within the bone niche we sought to start to evaluate if these changes in pro-inflammatory, premetastatic markers were coming from cells in the bone marrow or from the tumor cells. We evaluated 4 of the markers by RT-qPCR (Acta-2, IL- $1\beta$ , MMP9, and OPN) in 4T1 cells with and without treatment with increasing concentrations of tungsten for 3 days *in vitro*. Interestingly, increasing concentrations of tungsten resulted in an increase in the expression of all 4 genes *in vitro* (Figure 11). This further characterization of the 4T1 cells along with previous data supporting changes within the bone microenvironment suggests that the etiology behind increased bone metastasis following tungsten exposure could be complicated and more work will be required to determine the direct verses indirect effects of tungsten to drive breast cancer metastasis to the bone niche.



Figure 11. In vitro tungsten exposure increases expression of inflammatory and pro-metastatic markers in 4T1 cells. Changes in the expression of target genes were measured by RT-qPCR using validated Taq-man primers. 4T1 cells were treated with increasing concentrations of NaWO4 ( $\mu$ g/mL) in vitro for 3 days. Graphs show the Fold Change

Expression of genes A.OPN, B. MMP9, C. IL-1 $\beta$ , and D. Acta2, normalized to the housekeeping gene Rn18s. \* p-value  $\leq 0.05$  one-way ANOVA compared to Control group for each parameter. Data reflective of replicates from 3 independent experiments.

## **Discussion and Conclusions**

It has been previously established that tungsten exposure drives breast cancer progression by enhancing metastasis to the lungs using an aggressive orthotopic model of triple negative breast cancer (Bolt et al., 2015). However, the bone is also an important site of breast cancer metastasis and also a known site of tungsten storage and toxicity. We sought to investigate if tungsten accumulation in the bone leads to enhanced breast cancer metastasis to the bone niche. We were able to establish that tungsten increased metastasis to the bone by plating bone marrow cells flushed from the femur bones in the presence of 6thioguanine. These results showed a greater than ten-fold increase in colonies present within the tungsten groups, and led us to question what could be causing such a marked increase in metastasis.

Therefore, we sought to test several factors to determine what changes tungsten imparts in the bone microenvironment in order to drive metastasis to the bone niche. These factors were split up into two main groups to determine how factors contributed to the metastatic process as defined in the seed and soil hypothesis. Of these factors we examine bone turnover and how it applies to the amount of physical space within the bone niche as well as changes in the bone microenvironment that lead to

enhanced tumor cell homing and colonization and growth within the bone niche.

Through the use of microCT analysis we were able to established that breast cancer osteolysis of the trabecular bone was occurring to a greater degree in the bones of tungsten-treated tumor-bearing mice as compared to those treated with tap water alone. Bone osteolysis is an important hallmark of metastasis to the bone niche where bone remodeling processes are disrupted leading to enhanced bone degradation creating space for tumor colonization and growth. (Todd & Johnson, 2020) Therefore, this increase to physical space within the bone suggests that one of the factors contributing to increased metastasis within tungstentreated mice is increased osteolysis. Previous research done in tungstenexposed mice observed significantly elevated osteoclast numbers in the trabecular bone of femurs following oral exposure to tungsten in adolescent male, but not female mice. (Chou et al., 2021) Tungsten also enhanced RANKL-induced differentiation into TRAP-positive mononucleated osteoclasts in vitro. Importantly, tungsten alone had no effect on differentiation or on the number of multinucleated TRAP-positive osteoclasts. (Chou et al., 2021) This led us to quantify the number of TRAP positive osteoclasts in our mice and elaborate on their possible role in the development of osteolysis. However, calculating mean intensity over area there was no difference between groups. These results led us to

investigate osteoblast activity in the bone as another potential target for the cause of osteolysis. In this case, ALP staining is often utilized to guantify osteoblast number/activity within the bone microenvironment. However, again calculating mean intensity over area there was no appreciable difference of note in trabecular or cortical bones. Furthermore, results were further reflected in plasma levels of specific bone remodeling markers as no discernable differences were identified. In the case of TRAP 5b enzymatic levels, a marker of osteoclast activity, were quantified via ELISA with no statistical changes observed between control and tungsten groups. Similarly, there was no appreciable change between control and tungsten groups in P1NP levels, a highly specific bone turnover marker (Jensen et al., 2002), also guantified via ELISA. Based on these results at this time point it does not appear that tungsten is changing the number or activity of osteoclasts or osteoblasts in the bone. However, a more careful analysis of bone remodeling markers throughout tumor progression might be required to determine how tungsten might be affecting these cell types in the pathogenesis of enhanced breast cancer osteolysis. We also plan to explore other fundamental mechanisms of osteolysis mediated through cytokine signaling through the use of flow cytometry and RT-qPCR to establish which factors may be contributing to this process.

We have demonstrated that tungsten not only changes the physical microenvironment, but also causes changes to the immune response in the bone niche that can drive metastasis including increased numbers of G-MDSCs, increased numbers of activated MSCs, and increased levels of pro-inflammatory/pro-metastatic markers TNF-a, IL-1 $\beta$ , Acta-2 and Hif-1a. We have previously shown that tungsten-enhanced breast cancer metastasis to the lungs was driven by an increase in G-MDSCs and Cancer-Associated Fibroblasts in the lung niche as well as an increase in the number of G-MDSCs and levels of MMP9 in the periphery. (Bolt et al., 2015)

Together, these factors identify an area of concern in the role of tungsten in metastasis. Of note MDSCs contribute to a pro-tumorigenic environment as they suppress T-cell and NK-cell activity to promote tumor growth (Tumino et al., 2021) and were also shown to have a marked increase in tungsten-bearing mice within the bone marrow. Interestingly Gr1+ MDSCs have been previously demonstrated to be increased in response to breast cancer metastasis to the lungs following tungsten exposure.(Bolt et al., 2015) One could hypothesize that altering the balance of MDSCs in conjunction with increased levels of pro-metastatic factors such as Acta-2 and IL-1 $\beta$ , known to enhance distant metastasis, promote tumor cell proliferation, and inhibited apoptosis in breast cancer

(Sun et al., 2021; Tulotta et al., 2019), may be the primary driving factors behind enhance bone metastasis following tungsten exposure.

Together, our data identifies the bone as a target of tungsten toxicity and provides evidence that tungsten deposition in the bone increases breast cancer metastasis to the bone. However, what the primary driving factors regulating enhanced metastasis and osteolysis in the bone following tungsten exposure have yet to be fully understood. However, tungsten's negative correlation especially in the presence of breast cancer further justifies its status as an emerging toxicant. Therefore, in the future we want to determine molecular drivers of how tungsten is inducing this inflammatory pro-metastatic environment in the bone niche. Furthermore, by delineating the direct effects of tungsten on dormant breast cancer cells versus the indirect effects of tungsten on the microenvironment in the bone niche to drive metastasis we may be able to better understand the underlying factors behind these mechanisms

Interestingly, although we did observe marked changes in the bone niche that resulted in an inflammatory pro-metastatic microenvironment, we did not observe changes in immune responses in either the peripheral blood or the spleen. This is contrary to what was observed previously using the 66Cl4 orthotopic breast cancer model where we did see a significant increase in the number of MDSCs in the peripheral blood and

enlarged spleen following tungsten exposure. (Bolt et al., 2015) It is difficult to determine why these effects were not replicated in the 4T1 orthotopic model, but one reason could be how aggressive this model is and how fast progression occurs. In order to fully evaluate the effects of tungsten on the peripheral immune response we might need to look at the immune responses in the periphery more sequentially throughout tumor progression instead of just at the endpoint of the study.

As mentioned previously, given the changes observed *in vivo* within the bone niche we sought to start to evaluate if these changes in proinflammatory, pro-metastatic markers were coming from cells in the bone marrow or from the tumor cells. Our *in vitro* data highlights that tungsten may also have a direct effect on tumor cells once they have metastasized to the bone niche that leads to enhanced colonization and growth. Therefore, in the future it will be important to fully characterize the effects of tungsten on the tumor cells versus the bone metastatic microenvironment. In order to determine the etiology behind tungsten driven enhanced breast cancer metastasis to the bone niche.

In this study we demonstrated that exposure to tungsten, in the drinking water of mice at a level of 15 ppm, resulted in tungsten accumulation within the bone and several notable changes in the microenvironment within the bone niche including increased osteolysis and an increase to pro-tumorigenic inflammatory cytokine signals. Our study continues to suggest that the alterations caused by chronic tungsten exposure in the bone niche could be important drivers of disease pathogenesis including enhanced breast cancer tumorigenesis and metastasis. Importantly, our data also show that tungsten affects the bone in more ways than originally defined. We have reliably shown data that suggests that promotion of metastasis following tungsten exposure is multifactorial. This should be of great concern as breast cancer metastasis to the bone is severe and often identified in advanced stages of breast cancer. Therefore, our data relating oral tungsten exposure to worsening disease progression is of great concern.

## **Chapter 3: Discussion and Conclusions**

## **Discussion of Results**

Although tungsten exposure has yet to be recognized as a human health hazard to the majority of the United States, it remains a subject of intense concern as it is still identified as an emerging environmental toxicant. One area of concern is the limited evidence of the potential carcinogenic/tumorigenic effects of tungsten. Multiple *in vivo* studies have identified that tungsten exposure can accelerate tumor progression and drive metastasis. (Kalinich et al., 2005; Wei et al., 1987) Our lab has been investigating the effects of tungsten exposure on breast cancer progression due to a cohort of breast cancer patients accidently exposed to tungsten through the use of a tungsten-based shield used during intraoperative radiotherapy. (Bolt et al., 2015)

Based on strong preliminary data we know that the bone is a long-term storage site for tungsten and is also a primary site of breast cancer metastasis in advanced disease. The principal aim of this study was to assess breast cancer metastasis to the bone following tungsten exposure *in vivo*. I strongly believe that my work has further advanced our understanding of the effects of tungsten-exposure on breast cancer progression and has identified that tungsten targets the bone niche in disease pathogenesis. This project focused on two separate parts. First to assess breast cancer metastasis to the bone following oral exposure to tungsten *in vivo*. Second to evaluate makers of bone remodeling in the bone of tumor-bearing mice following tungsten exposure *in vivo*.

We first needed to establish that tungsten did accumulate in the bone in our model. We did this through the use of ICP-MS where we showed that mice who received tap water only had a tungsten level of 0.0659 ppm

in their bones versus the mice treated with 15 ppm sodium tungstate for the same duration of time had a tungsten level of 3.9148 ppm ( $p \le$ 0.0001). This established that our treatment using sodium tungstate in the drinking water led to an appreciable increase in tungsten concentration within the bone. This oral drinking water exposure to tungsten is higher than what was detected in the breast cancer patients exposed to tungsten, but is reflective of systemic exposure concentrations that occur in occupational and environmental settings. (Rubin et al., 2007; Schell & Pardus, 2008)

We used a well-established model of triple negative breast cancer utilizing 4T1 tumor cells injected directly into the mammary fat pad. Importantly this model is known to metastasize to the bone, which is why it was chosen for our studies. For this model we utilized 4T1 breast cancer cells and similarly to our previous studies done with the 66Cl4 orthotopic model, oral tungsten exposure did not alter primary mammary tumor growth in the 4T1 orthotopic breast cancer model as final tumor weights at sacrifice were similar between groups.

Our research demonstrated a novel discovery. We established that following tungsten exposure there was a distinct and dramatic increase in the number of metastases present within the bone microenvironment of the 4T1 tumor-bearing mice compared to control. This provides strong
evidence to support Aim 1 of this thesis where we set out to assess breast cancer metastasis to the bone following oral exposure to tungsten in vivo. Interestingly, while the experimental mouse model utilized for our studies was experimentally identical to previous work in the lab using the 66Cl4 orthotopic breast cancer model, not all data from that original study was replicated. In the 66Cl4 model the Bolt lab observed that tungsten enhanced breast cancer metastasis to the lungs. In the 4T1 we did not see a significant increase in lung metastasis following tungsten exposure (Data not shown). One possibility for this discrepancy is due to the aggressive nature of the 4T1 cell line. Therefore, we may have not been able to detect changes in the lungs because of how rapidly metastasis occurred. In the future it may be possible to observe mice at an earlier time point during tumor progression or to remove primary tumor again at an earlier period during progression in an attempt to detected changes in lung metastases following tungsten exposure using the 4T1 orthotopic model.

Therefore, with the data above we aimed to address our second Aim, "Evaluate makers of bone remodeling in the bone of tumor-bearing mice following tungsten exposure *in vivo*." Again, it is of my opinion that I believe we have sufficiently addressed this aim within our research.

Appreciating that breast cancer metastases is a complex disease state that affects many aspects of the body, our first goal was to establish how it may affect the bone specifically. Referring back to one potential mechanism, termed the "seed and soil" theory of metastasis suggests that the microenvironment of the pre-metastatic niche dictates where and to what extent metastasis occurs. It is believed that this microenvironment is primed by invading tumor cells, which serve to further enrich the premetastatic niche (Le Pape et al., 2016; Mercer et al., 2004) Therefore, our investigations aimed at the investigation of the pre-metastatic niche through various markers of bone microarchitecture, and tumor cell homing and proliferation markers.

Our study showed that both of these facets of the bone metastatic niche were significantly changed in the presence of tungsten. We demonstrated that exposure to tungsten, in the drinking water of mice at a level of 15 ppm, resulted in tungsten accumulation within the bone and several notable changes in the microenvironment within the bone niche including increased osteolysis. Furthermore, we observed changes to the immune response in the bone niche that can drive metastasis including increased numbers of G-MDSCs, activated MSCs, and increase levels of pro-inflammatory/pro-metastatic markers TNF $\alpha$ , IL-1 $\beta$ , Acta-2 and Hif-1a reflective in a pro-tumorigenic inflammatory environment in the bone niche.

However, in the process of trying to identify a distinct mechanism driving these changes, has provided more questions than answers. Therefore, our hypothesis for aim 2, "Tungsten will increase the number of osteoclasts in the bone metastatic niche and increase pro-osteolytic cytokines and signals in the bone niche" has yet to be fully answered. We have provided sufficient data to suggest that signaling within the bone niche is affected by tungsten, and shown that direct effects of tungsten on tumor cells may also be contributing to these changes. However, the exact etiology behind the changes to the bone microenvironment following tungsten exposure and enhanced metastasis to the bone remain a point of question of which I will elaborate on in future implications.

It has been reliably shown that tungsten has negative impacts on health especially within the presence of other health stressors. This has not only been demonstrated within our lab but has been supported by multiple other studies. (Keith et al., 2007; EPA 2017) Our data not only adds to this consensus, but shows for the first time that tungsten enhances breast cancer metastasis to the bone, providing evidence that the bone maybe an important site for tungsten-mediated tumorigenesis. This discovery has large health implications and adds to the rapidly accumulating evidence showing tungsten exposure negatively impacts many different populations.

## **Study Limitations**

As mentioned before breast cancer metastasis is a complicated and multifactorial disease state. Therefore, care was taken to isolate variables within our study in an attempt to determine tungsten's role in the disease state. However, I believe a large limitation for this study was being underpowered. Many of my experiments ideally would have had a larger sample size in an attempt to reduce variance. Even though these studies were somewhat underpowered we performed several separate studies in an attempt to reduce variance and demonstrate repeatability. Furthermore, the analysis was rigorously performed as we increased the number of assays and experiments that were performed. By utilizing multiple, repeated measurements from the mice and cell lines, high variability was minimized in the study design.

Another limitation involved challenges to the quantification of changes to the bone microenvironment. One such example of the challenges we had in the quantification of changes to the bone microenvironment revolves around trying to identify the mechanisms underlying the increased osteolysis that was identified following tungsten exposure. We attempted to quantify the number of osteoclasts and

osteoblasts within the bone through TRAP and ALP staining. However, we were unable to replicate results found in previous studies showing a disruption in the bone homeostasis through an increase the number of osteoclasts in the bone following tungsten-exposure in vivo. (Chou et al., 2021) For future directions it is possible that by manually counting the number of multinucleated TRAP-positive osteoclasts we may see some degree of change similar to the previously mentioned study. However, it is important to note that the change in osteoclast number was only identified in male mice previously. So, the fact that no change was observed in osteoclast number in our model is consistent with the sex-specific effects observed before. Furthermore, observing the tumor-bearing mice at an earlier point in tumor progression may have identified if osteolysis and increased osteoclasts activity had already occurred. This identification may help us to identify if osteoclast and bone remodeling changes are occurring in a time dependent fashion when exposed to tungsten in breast cancer-exposed animals.

Another self-identified limitation we found ourselves having was having to quantify metastases outside of the bone. Originally tissue sections were stained with H&E and metastasis was evaluated manually using a microscope and visual identification, however we found it difficult to directly quantify metastases within the images. Our expertise in identifying bone metastases was limited and utilizing help of an expert in

histology could have further strengthened our data. Furthermore, while our results show a marked increase in the number of metastases once plated, they do not reflect an accurate number of actual metastases within the bone niche. However, our data might also be telling us that in this model tungsten is driving colonization and growth of tumor cells in the bone and at the time point evaluated only micro metastases had formed. In the future it would be important to potentially extend our studies to evaluate bone metastasis at later time points following tungsten exposure.

Finally, there would have to be substantial evidence to prove the concept of tungsten-driven tumorigenesis and metastasis. Our research has shown significant support for the concept and has showed striking results but, there is still much more research needed to identify a definite mechanism. If the specific effects of tungsten on tumorigenesis are proven to be multifactorial, for example if it were shown to increase osteolysis and tumor recruiting factors, then I believe our research would be able to reliable show and support the growing consensus that oral tungstate exposure is of great environmental concern.

## Implications for Future Research

There is still much to be done in determining how tungsten drives breast cancer osteolysis. Of note we attempted to quantify the number of osteoblasts and osteoclasts through ALP and TRAP staining respectively in the bone niche. There is question as to how tungsten affects osteoblast and osteoclast numbers/activity as previous studies have shown an increase in TRAP positive cells, but only in juvenile male mice. Clarification of the mechanisms behind bone osteolysis would help to paint a better picture of how tungsten might affect the bone microenvironment to drive osteolysis. Furthermore, a study focused on the use of bisphosphonates would help determine how suppression of osteoclast activity would affect tungsten accumulation, metastasis, and osteolysis in the bone niche.

We have reliably shown that tungsten increases the number of metastases within the bone marrow, however we do not have quantifiable data from the bone showing metastases. Therefore, several different avenues have been suggested to us for future studies. It has been suggested that resecting the primary tumor may allow for the experiment to continue for longer periods. This would allow bone metastases to grow to a larger size thereby allowing us to better identify metastases within the bone following tungsten exposure. However, the real-world applications of

this study would be hard to quantify as such treatments are often followed by aggressive pharmacologic treatment. Therefore, by sending future bone sections stained for histological examination we may be better able to quantify the number of metastases within the bone. Finally, we have identified a protocol using pan cytokeratin that stains 4T1 positive cells red. It is possible that utilization of this staining in conjunction with histological examination may make identification of metastatic cells in the bone niche more efficient. (Steenbrugge et al., 2019)

Finally, it should be stated that we would like to delineate the direct effects of tungsten on dormant breast cancer cells versus indirect effects of tungsten on the microenvironment in the bone niche to drive metastasis. I have spoken at length about how multifactorial the metastatic process is. Therefore, further dissection of tungsten's role in these processes are important for determining goals and future targets. In an attempt to start this process, we have taken steps to determine the direct molecular mechanisms of tungsten driven changes in 4T1 cancer cells exposed to tungsten *in vitro*. These results from our *in vitro* experiments suggested our *in vivo* data showing increases to genes IL-1 $\beta$ , and especially Acta-2 are the result of tungsten directly acting on the breast cancer cells. It is therefore my opinion that future directions should be aimed at further determining molecular mechanisms within the bone niche following tungsten exposure. Attempts should be aimed at further

differentiating tungsten-mediated changes in populations of cells within the bone niche to determine how osteolysis is occurring in a more linear fashion.

## Conclusions

Results from this thesis project showed that mice exposed to oral tungstates, then injected with 4T1 breast cancer cells, exhibit increased breast cancer metastases to the bone. In female BALB/c mice after 4 weeks of oral tungsten exposure. Tungsten enhanced bone metastasis was driven by osteolysis and an induction in a pro-metastatic inflammatory microenvironment in the bone niche. The implications of this work have identified the bone niche as an important site in the pathogenesis of tungsten-enhanced tumor promotion that should be explored further.

## References

- Akhtari, M., Mansuri, J., Newman, K. A., Guise, T. M., & Seth, P. (2008, Jan). Biology of breast cancer bone metastasis. *Cancer Biol Ther*, 7(1), 3-9. <u>https://doi.org/10.4161/cbt.7.1.5163</u>
- Anard, D., Kirsch-Volders, M., Elhajouji, A., Belpaeme, K., & Lison, D. (1997). In vitro genotoxic effects of hard metal particles assessed by alkaline single cell gel and elution assays. *Carcinogenesis*, 18(1), 177–184. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/carcin/18.1.177</u>
- Anborgh, P. H., Mutrie, J. C., Tuck, A. B., & Chambers, A. F. (2010, Aug). Role of the metastasis-promoting protein osteopontin in the tumour microenvironment. *J Cell Mol Med*, 14(8), 2037-2044. <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1582-4934.2010.01115.x</u>
- Aragon, M. J., Topper, L., Tyler, C. R., Sanchez, B., Zychowski, K., Young, T., Herbert, G., Hall, P., Erdely, A., Eye, T., Bishop, L., Saunders, S. A., Muldoon, P. P., Ottens, A. K., & Campen, M. J. (2017, Mar 7). Serumborne bioactivity caused by pulmonary multiwalled carbon nanotubes induces neuroinflammation via blood-brain barrier impairment. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, *114*(10), E1968-E1976. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1616070114
- Bachthaler, M., Lenhart, M., Paetzel, C., Feuerbach, S., Link, J., & Manke, C. (2004, Jul). Corrosion of tungsten coils after peripheral vascular embolization therapy: influence on outcome and tungsten load. *Catheter Cardiovasc Interv*, 62(3), 380-384. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ccd.20113</u>
- Barrett, J., Wells, I., Riordan, R., & Roobottom, C. (2000, Nov-Dec). Endovascular embolization of varicoceles: resorption of tungsten coils in the spermatic vein. *Cardiovasc Intervent Radiol, 23*(6), 457-459. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s002700010104</u>
- Basset, P., Bellocq, J. P., Wolf, C., Stoll, I., Hutin, P., Limacher, J. M., Podhajcer, O. L., Chenard, M. P., Rio, M. C., & Chambon, P. (1990, Dec 20-27). A novel metalloproteinase gene specifically expressed in stromal cells of breast carcinomas. *Nature*, 348(6303), 699-704. https://doi.org/10.1038/348699a0
- Bleyer, A., & Welch, H. G. (2012, Nov 22). Effect of three decades of screening mammography on breast-cancer incidence. N Engl J Med, 367(21), 1998-2005. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMoa1206809</u>

- Bolt, A. M., Grant, M. P., Wu, T. H., Flores Molina, M., Plourde, D., Kelly, A. D., Negro Silva, L. F., Lemaire, M., Schlezinger, J. J., Mwale, F., & Mann, K. K. (2016, Apr). Tungsten Promotes Sex-Specific Adipogenesis in the Bone by Altering Differentiation of Bone Marrow-Resident Mesenchymal Stromal Cells. *Toxicol Sci*, 150(2), 333-346. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfw008
- Bolt, A. M., Sabourin, V., Molina, M. F., Police, A. M., Negro Silva, L. F., Plourde, D., Lemaire, M., Ursini-Siegel, J., & Mann, K. K. (2015, Jan). Tungsten targets the tumor microenvironment to enhance breast cancer metastasis. *Toxicol Sci*, 143(1), 165-177. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfu219</u>
- Breast Cancer Facts and Statistics. Retrieved April 19 from https://www.breastcancer.org/symptoms/understand\_bc/statistics
- Breast Cancer Treatment (Adult) (PDQ®)–Patient Version. Retrieved April 19 from https://www.cancer.gov/types/breast/patient/breast-treatment-pdq
- *Cancer Statistics*. Retrieved April 19 from <u>https://www.cancer.gov/about-cancer/understanding/statistics</u>
- Chou, H., Grant, M. P., Bolt, A. M., Guilbert, C., Plourde, D., Mwale, F., & Mann, K. K. (2021, Jan 6). Tungsten Increases Sex-Specific Osteoclast Differentiation in Murine Bone. *Toxicol Sci*, 179(1), 135-146. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfaa165</u>
- Clausen, J. L., & Korte, N. (2009, Apr 1). Environmental fate of tungsten from military use. *Sci Total Environ*, 407(8), 2887-2893. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2009.01.029</u>
- Dexter, D. L., Kowalski, H. M., Blazar, B. A., Fligiel, Z., Vogel, R., & Heppner, G. H. (1978). Heterogeneity of Tumor Cells from a Single Mouse Mammary Tumor1. *Cancer Research*, 38(10), 3174-3181.
- Emond, C. A., Vergara, V. B., Lombardini, E. D., Mog, S. R., & Kalinich, J. F. (2015a, Jan-Feb). Induction of rhabdomyosarcoma by embedded militarygrade tungsten/nickel/cobalt not by tungsten/nickel/iron in the B6C3F1 mouse. *Int J Toxicol*, 34(1), 44-54. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/1091581814565038</u>
- Emond, C. A., Vergara, V. B., Lombardini, E. D., Mog, S. R., & Kalinich, J. F. (2015b, Dec 8). The Role of the Component Metals in the Toxicity of Military-Grade Tungsten Alloy. *Toxics*, 3(4), 499-514. <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/toxics3040499</u>

- EPA. (2017). *Technical Fact Sheet Tungsten* Retrieved April 19 from <u>https://www.epa.gov/sites/default/files/2017-</u> 10/documents/ffrro\_ecfactsheet\_tungsten\_9-15-17\_508.pdf
- Foulkes, W. D., Smith, I. E., & Reis-Filho, J. S. (2010, Nov 11). Triple-negative breast cancer. N Engl J Med, 363(20), 1938-1948. <u>https://doi.org/10.1056/NEJMra1001389</u>
- Gaitens, J. M., Centeno, J. A., Squibb, K. S., Condon, M., & McDiarmid, M. A. (2016). Mobilization of Metal From Retained Embedded Fragments in a Blast-Injured Iraq War Veteran. *Military Medicine*, 181(6), e625-e629. <u>https://doi.org/10.7205/MILMED-D-15-00432</u>
- Garcia, M., Salazar, R., Wilson, T., Lucas, S., Herbert, G., Young, T., Begay, J., Denson, J. L., Zychowski, K., Ashley, R., Byrum, S., Mackintosh, S., Bleske, B. E., Ottens, A. K., & Campen, M. J. (2021, Jan 6). Early Gestational Exposure to Inhaled Ozone Impairs Maternal Uterine Artery and Cardiac Function. *Toxicol Sci*, *179*(1), 121-134. https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfaa164
- Gennari, A., Andre, F., Barrios, C. H., Cortes, J., de Azambuja, E., DeMichele,
  A., Dent, R., Fenlon, D., Gligorov, J., Hurvitz, S. A., Im, S. A., Krug, D.,
  Kunz, W. G., Loi, S., Penault-Llorca, F., Ricke, J., Robson, M., Rugo, H.
  S., Saura, C., Schmid, P., Singer, C. F., Spanic, T., Tolaney, S. M., Turner,
  N. C., Curigliano, G., Loibl, S., Paluch-Shimon, S., Harbeck, N., &
  clinicalguidelines@esmo.org, E. G. C. E. a. (2021, Dec). ESMO Clinical
  Practice Guideline for the diagnosis, staging and treatment of patients with
  metastatic breast cancer. *Ann Oncol*, *32*(12), 1475-1495.
  https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annonc.2021.09.019
- Gradishar, W. J., Moran, M. S., Abraham, J., Aft, R., Agnese, D., Allison, K. H., Blair, S. L., Burstein, H. J., Dang, C., Elias, A. D., Giordano, S. H., Goetz, M. P., Goldstein, L. J., Hurvitz, S. A., Isakoff, S. J., Jankowitz, R. C., Javid, S. H., Krishnamurthy, J., Leitch, M., Lyons, J., Matro, J., Mayer, I. A., Mortimer, J., O'Regan, R. M., Patel, S. A., Pierce, L. J., Rugo, H. S., Sitapati, A., Smith, K. L., Smith, M. L., Soliman, H., Stringer-Reasor, E. M., Telli, M. L., Ward, J. H., Wisinski, K. B., Young, J. S., Burns, J. L., & Kumar, R. (2021, May 1). NCCN Guidelines(R) Insights: Breast Cancer, Version 4.2021. *J Natl Compr Canc Netw*, *19*(5), 484-493. https://doi.org/10.6004/jnccn.2021.0023
- Guilbert, C., Kelly, A. D., Petruccelli, L. A., Lemaire, M., & Mann, K. K. (2011, Dec). Exposure to tungsten induces DNA damage and apoptosis in developing B lymphocytes. *Leukemia*, 25(12), 1900-1904. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/leu.2011.160</u>

- Guise, T. A., Yin, J. J., Taylor, S. D., Kumagai, Y., Dallas, M., Boyce, B. F., Yoneda, T., & Mundy, G. R. (1996, Oct 1). Evidence for a causal role of parathyroid hormone-related protein in the pathogenesis of human breast cancer-mediated osteolysis. *J Clin Invest*, 98(7), 1544-1549. <u>https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI118947</u>
- Gunnison, A. F., Sellakumar, A., Synder, E. A., & Currie, D. (1988). THE EFFECT OF INHALED SULFUR DIOXIDE AND SYSTEMIC SULFITE ON THE INDUCTION OF LUNG CARCINOMA IN RATS BY BENZO-A-PYRENE. *Environmental Research*, 46(1), 59-73. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0013-9351(88)80059-8
- Jensen, B. V., Johansen, J. S., Skovsgaard, T., Brandt, J., & Teisner, B. (2002, Apr 1). Extracellular matrix building marked by the N-terminal propeptide of procollagen type I reflect aggressiveness of recurrent breast cancer. *Int J Cancer*, 98(4), 582-589. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/ijc.10187</u>
- Jones, D. H., Nakashima, T., Sanchez, O. H., Kozieradzki, I., Komarova, S. V., Sarosi, I., Morony, S., Rubin, E., Sarao, R., Hojilla, C. V., Komnenovic, V., Kong, Y. Y., Schreiber, M., Dixon, S. J., Sims, S. M., Khokha, R., Wada, T., & Penninger, J. M. (2006, Mar 30). Regulation of cancer cell migration and bone metastasis by RANKL. *Nature*, 440(7084), 692-696. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nature04524</u>
- Kalinich, J. F., Emond, C. A., Dalton, T. K., Mog, S. R., Coleman, G. D., Kordell, J. E., Miller, A. C., & McClain, D. E. (2005, Jun). Embedded weaponsgrade tungsten alloy shrapnel rapidly induces metastatic high-grade rhabdomyosarcomas in F344 rats. *Environ Health Perspect*, 113(6), 729-734. <u>https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.7791</u>
- Keith, L. S., Wohlers, D. W., Moffett, D. B., Rosemond, Z. A., Agency for Toxic, S., & Disease, R. (2007, Jul-Aug). ATSDR evaluation of potential for human exposure to tungsten. *Toxicol Ind Health*, 23(5-6), 309-345. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/0748233707081906</u>
- Keith, S. M. S., Moffett, D., Rosemond, Z. A., & Wohlers, D. (2015). Addendum to the Toxicological profile for tungsten [Pamphlet (or booklet)]. <u>https://stacks.cdc.gov/view/cdc/76242</u>
- Kelly, A. D., Lemaire, M., Young, Y. K., Eustache, J. H., Guilbert, C., Molina, M. F., & Mann, K. K. (2013, Feb). In vivo tungsten exposure alters B-cell development and increases DNA damage in murine bone marrow. *Toxicol Sci*, 131(2), 434-446. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfs324</u>
- Kelly, T., Suva, L. J., Huang, Y., Macleod, V., Miao, H. Q., Walker, R. C., & Sanderson, R. D. (2005, Jul 1). Expression of heparanase by primary

breast tumors promotes bone resorption in the absence of detectable bone metastases. *Cancer Res, 65*(13), 5778-5784. <u>https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-0749</u>

- Kraus, T., Schramel, P., Schaller, K. H., Zobelein, P., Weber, A., & Angerer, J. (2001, Oct). Exposure assessment in the hard metal manufacturing industry with special regard to tungsten and its compounds. *Occup Environ Med*, 58(10), 631-634. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/oem.58.10.631</u>
- Laulicht, F., Brocato, J., Cartularo, L., Vaughan, J., Wu, F., Kluz, T., Sun, H., Oksuz, B. A., Shen, S., Peana, M., Medici, S., Zoroddu, M. A., & Costa, M. (2015, Oct 1). Tungsten-induced carcinogenesis in human bronchial epithelial cells. *Toxicol Appl Pharmacol, 288*(1), 33-39. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.taap.2015.07.003</u>
- Le Pape, F., Vargas, G., & Clezardin, P. (2016, Sep). The role of osteoclasts in breast cancer bone metastasis. *J Bone Oncol*, 5(3), 93-95. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jbo.2016.02.008</u>
- Liang, Z., Wu, T., Lou, H., Yu, X., Taichman, R. S., Lau, S. K., Nie, S., Umbreit, J., & Shim, H. (2004, Jun 15). Inhibition of breast cancer metastasis by selective synthetic polypeptide against CXCR4. *Cancer Res, 64*(12), 4302-4308. <u>https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-03-3958</u>
- Lu, X., Wang, Q., Hu, G., Van Poznak, C., Fleisher, M., Reiss, M., Massague, J., & Kang, Y. (2009, Aug 15). ADAMTS1 and MMP1 proteolytically engage EGF-like ligands in an osteolytic signaling cascade for bone metastasis. *Genes Dev*, 23(16), 1882-1894. <u>https://doi.org/10.1101/gad.1824809</u>
- Mamuro, T., Matsuda, Y., Mizohata, A., Takeuchi, T., & Fujita, A. (1971). Activation Analysis of Polluted River Water. *Radioisotopes, 20*(3), 111-116.
- Mazus, B., Krysiak, C., & Buchowicz, J. (2000, Jul). Tungsten particle-induced nicking of supercoiled plasmid DNA. *Plasmid*, 44(1), 89-93. <u>https://doi.org/10.1006/plas.2000.1475</u>
- McAllister, S. S., Gifford, A. M., Greiner, A. L., Kelleher, S. P., Saelzler, M. P., Ince, T. A., Reinhardt, F., Harris, L. N., Hylander, B. L., Repasky, E. A., & Weinberg, R. A. (2008, Jun 13). Systemic endocrine instigation of indolent tumor growth requires osteopontin. *Cell*, 133(6), 994-1005. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cell.2008.04.045</u>

- Mercer, R. R., Miyasaka, C., & Mastro, A. M. (2004). Metastatic breast cancer cells suppress osteoblast adhesion and differentiation. *Clin Exp Metastasis*, 21(5), 427-435. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10585-004-1867-6</u>
- Miller, K., McVeigh, C. M., Barr, E. B., Herbert, G. W., Jacquez, Q., Hunter, R., Medina, S., Lucas, S. N., Ali, A. S., Campen, M. J., & Bolt, A. M. (2021, Nov 24). Inhalation of Tungsten Metal Particulates Alters the Lung and Bone Microenvironments Following Acute Exposure. *Toxicol Sci*, 184(2), 286-299. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/toxsci/kfab109</u>
- Moulin, J. J., Wild, P., Romazini, S., Lasfargues, G., Peltier, A., Bozec, C., Deguerry, P., Pellet, F., & Perdrix, A. (1998, Aug 1). Lung cancer risk in hard-metal workers. *Am J Epidemiol*, 148(3), 241-248. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/oxfordjournals.aje.a009631</u>
- NTP. (2002). Nomination Summary for Tungsten (N20226). Retrieved April 19 from <u>https://ntp.niehs.nih.gov/getinvolved/nominate/summary/nm-n20226.html?utm\_source=direct&utm\_medium=prod&utm\_campaign=nt\_pgolinks&utm\_term=nm-n20226</u>
- Ostrand-Rosenberg, S. (2021, 2021/03/04). Myeloid-Derived Suppressor Cells: Facilitators of Cancer and Obesity-Induced Cancer. *Annual Review of Cancer Biology*, 5(1), 17-38. <u>https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-cancerbio-042120-105240</u>
- Pratap, J., Javed, A., Languino, L. R., van Wijnen, A. J., Stein, J. L., Stein, G. S., & Lian, J. B. (2005, Oct). The Runx2 osteogenic transcription factor regulates matrix metalloproteinase 9 in bone metastatic cancer cells and controls cell invasion. *Mol Cell Biol*, 25(19), 8581-8591. <u>https://doi.org/10.1128/MCB.25.19.8581-8591.2005</u>
- Rubin, C. S., Holmes, A. K., Belson, M. G., Jones, R. L., Flanders, W. D., Kieszak, S. M., Osterloh, J., Luber, G. E., Blount, B. C., Barr, D. B., Steinberg, K. K., Satten, G. A., McGeehin, M. A., & Todd, R. L. (2007, Jan). Investigating childhood leukemia in Churchill County, Nevada. *Environ Health Perspect*, 115(1), 151-157. https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.9022
- Sadiq, M., Mian, A. A., & AlThagafi, K. M. (1992, 1992/08/01). Inter-city comparison of metals in scalp hair collected after the gulf war 1991. *Journal of Environmental Science and Health . Part A: Environmental Science and Engineering and Toxicology*, 27(6), 1415-1431. <u>https://doi.org/10.1080/10934529209375804</u>

- Schell, J., & Pardus, M. (2008, May). Tungsten and cobalt in Fallon, Nevada: association with childhood leukemia. *Environ Health Perspect*, 116(5), A196-197; author reply A197. <u>https://doi.org/10.1289/ehp.10614</u>
- Shen, S., Xu, Y., Zhou, Y., Mao, F., Guan, J., & Sun, Q. (2017, Nov 3). Concurrent administration of trastuzumab and anthracyclines as adjuvant regimen for HER2-positive breast cancer: a randomised controlled trial. *Oncotarget*, 8(54), 92778-92787. https://doi.org/10.18632/oncotarget.21579
- Shupp, A. B., Kolb, A. D., Mukhopadhyay, D., & Bussard, K. M. (2018, Jun 4). Cancer Metastases to Bone: Concepts, Mechanisms, and Interactions with Bone Osteoblasts. *Cancers (Basel)*, 10(6). <u>https://doi.org/10.3390/cancers10060182</u>
- Singh, B., Berry, J. A., Shoher, A., Ayers, G. D., Wei, C., & Lucci, A. (2007, May 31). COX-2 involvement in breast cancer metastasis to bone. Oncogene, 26(26), 3789-3796. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.onc.1210154</u>
- Sora, S., Agostoni Carbone, M. L., Pacciarini, M., & Magni, G. E. (1986, Jan). Disomic and diploid meiotic products induced in Saccharomyces cerevisiae by the salts of 27 elements. *Mutagenesis*, 1(1), 21-28. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/mutage/1.1.21</u>
- Steenbrugge, J., Vander Elst, N., Demeyere, K., De Wever, O., Sanders, N. N., Van Den Broeck, W., Dirix, L., Van Laere, S., & Meyer, E. (2019). Comparative Profiling of Metastatic 4T1- vs. Non-metastatic Py230-Based Mammary Tumors in an Intraductal Model for Triple-Negative Breast Cancer. *Front Immunol*, 10, 2928. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2019.02928</u>
- Sterling, J. A., Oyajobi, B. O., Grubbs, B., Padalecki, S. S., Munoz, S. A., Gupta, A., Story, B., Zhao, M., & Mundy, G. R. (2006, Aug 1). The hedgehog signaling molecule Gli2 induces parathyroid hormone-related peptide expression and osteolysis in metastatic human breast cancer cells. *Cancer Res*, 66(15), 7548-7553. <u>https://doi.org/10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-06-0452</u>
- Sun, S. N., Ni, S. H., Li, Y., Liu, X., Deng, J. P., Chen, Z. X., Li, H., Feng, W. J., Huang, Y. S., Li, D. N., Xian, S. X., Yang, Z. Q., Wang, L. J., & Lu, L. (2021, Jun 8). G-MDSCs promote aging-related cardiac fibrosis by activating myofibroblasts and preventing senescence. *Cell Death Dis*, 12(6), 594. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/s41419-021-03874-7</u>
- Syn, N. L., Teng, M. W. L., Mok, T. S. K., & Soo, R. A. (2017, Dec). De-novo and acquired resistance to immune checkpoint targeting. *Lancet Oncol*, 18(12), e731-e741. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/S1470-2045(17)30607-1</u>

- Todd, V. M., & Johnson, R. W. (2020, Oct 1). Hypoxia in bone metastasis and osteolysis. *Cancer Lett*, 489, 144-154. <u>https://doi.org/10.1016/j.canlet.2020.06.004</u>
- Tulotta, C., Lefley, D. V., Freeman, K., Gregory, W. M., Hanby, A. M., Heath, P. R., Nutter, F., Wilkinson, J. M., Spicer-Hadlington, A. R., Liu, X., Bradbury, S. M. J., Hambley, L., Cookson, V., Allocca, G., Kruithof de Julio, M., Coleman, R. E., Brown, J. E., Holen, I., & Ottewell, P. D. (2019, May 1). Endogenous Production of IL1B by Breast Cancer Cells Drives Metastasis and Colonization of the Bone Microenvironment. *Clin Cancer Res*, *25*(9), 2769-2782. <u>https://doi.org/10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-18-2202</u>
- Tumino, N., Di Pace, A. L., Besi, F., Quatrini, L., Vacca, P., & Moretta, L. (2021). Interaction Between MDSC and NK Cells in Solid and Hematological Malignancies: Impact on HSCT. *Front Immunol*, 12, 638841. <u>https://doi.org/10.3389/fimmu.2021.638841</u>
- Ulitzur, S., & Barak, M. (1988, Apr-Jun). Detection of genotoxicity of metallic compounds by the bacterial bioluminescence test. *J Biolumin Chemilumin*, 2(2), 95-99. <u>https://doi.org/10.1002/bio.1170020206</u>
- Wei, H. J., Luo, X. M., & Yang, X. P. (1987). [Effect of molybdenum and tungsten on mammary carcinogenesis in Sprague-Dawley (SD) rats]. *Zhonghua Zhongliu Zazhi*, 9(3), 204-207.
- Weilbaecher, K. N., Guise, T. A., & McCauley, L. K. (2011, Jun). Cancer to bone: a fatal attraction. *Nat Rev Cancer*, 11(6), 411-425. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/nrc3055</u>
- Wellings, S. R., & Jensen, H. M. (1973, May). On the origin and progression of ductal carcinoma in the human breast. J Natl Cancer Inst, 50(5), 1111-1118. <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/jnci/50.5.1111</u>
- Wild, P., Perdrix, A., Romazini, S., Moulin, J. J., & Pellet, F. (2000, Aug). Lung cancer mortality in a site producing hard metals. *Occup Environ Med*, 57(8), 568-573. <u>https://doi.org/10.1136/oem.57.8.568</u>
- Won, K. A., & Spruck, C. (2020, Dec). Triplenegative breast cancer therapy: Current and future perspectives (Review). Int J Oncol, 57(6), 1245-1261. <u>https://doi.org/10.3892/ijo.2020.5135</u>
- Yin, J. J., Selander, K., Chirgwin, J. M., Dallas, M., Grubbs, B. G., Wieser, R., Massague, J., Mundy, G. R., & Guise, T. A. (1999, Jan). TGF-beta signaling blockade inhibits PTHrP secretion by breast cancer cells and

bone metastases development. *J Clin Invest, 103*(2), 197-206. https://doi.org/10.1172/JCI3523

- Zhang, Y., Fujita, N., Oh-hara, T., Morinaga, Y., Nakagawa, T., Yamada, M., & Tsuruo, T. (1998, Feb 12). Production of interleukin-11 in bone-derived endothelial cells and its role in the formation of osteolytic bone metastasis. *Oncogene, 16*(6), 693-703. <u>https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.onc.1201581</u>
- Zhang, Y. F., Zou, X. L., Wu, J., Yu, X. Q., & Yang, X. (2015, Dec). Rosiglitazone, a Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor (PPAR)gamma Agonist, Attenuates Inflammation Via NF-kappaB Inhibition in Lipopolysaccharide-Induced Peritonitis. *Inflammation*, 38(6), 2105-2115. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s10753-015-0193-2</u>